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FROBISHER BAY, NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 30, 1980 

MEM�l:.RS PRESENT 

Mr. Appaqaq, Mr. Arlookto9, Hon. George·Braden, Hon. Tom Butters, Mr. Curley, 
Ms. Cournoyea, Mr. Evaluarjuk, Mr. Fraser, Mr. Kilabuk, Hon. Arnold Mccallum, 
Mr. McLaughlin, Mr. MacQuarrie, Hon. Richard Nerysoo, Mr. Noah, Mr. Patterson, 
Mr. Pudluk, Mr. Sayine, Mr. Sibbeston, Mrs. Sorensen, Hon. Don Stewart, 
Mr. Tologanak, Hon. James Wah- Shee 

ITEM NO. l: PRAYER 

---Prayer 

SPEAKER (Hon. Don Stewart): As I understand it, it is the wish of this House 
to continue with the unity debate in committee of the whole. I am looking for 
unanimous consent to set down Items l, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10 from the 
order paper. Do I have unanimous consent? 

MR. CURLEY: Nay. 

MR. PATTERSON: Nay. 

MR. SPEAKER: Do I hear nay? I do not have unanimous consent. 

Item 2" oral questions. No oral questions. 

Item 3, questions and returns. 

Item 4, petitions. No petitions. 

Item�. tabling of documents. 

ITEM NO. 5: TABLING OF DOCUMENTS 

Mr. Curley. 

have no written questions. 

MR. CURLEY: Mr. Speaker, I would like to table Tabled Document 21-80(2): 
Newspaper Clippings Regarding Nunavut, dating back to September 1979, and if 
the Clerk would dis tribute them it would help. The hon. Members from the West 
have. not had any experience or awareness of the fact that this has been covered 
very favourably and I think it will help them make a proper judgment. 
Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Tabling of documents. 

I tern 6' reports of standing and special committees. 

Item 7' notices of motion. 

Item 8' motions. 

I tern 9, introduction of bi 11 s for first reading. 

Item l O, second reading of bills. 
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Item 11, cons ideration in committee of the whole of bills , recommendations to 
the Legislative Assembly and other matters . 

ITEM NO. 11: CONSIDERATION IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF BILLS, RECOMMENDATIONS 
TO THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY AND OTHER MATTERS 

The Assembly will resolve into committee of the whole, with Mr. Fraser in the 
ch�ir, to continue the study of the unity paper. 

MR. F RASER: Mr. Speaker, did you mention motions? 

MR. S PEAKER: I believe s o. Do you wish to go back to motions? 

MR. FRASER: I must have mis sed it because I only heard notices of motions . 
However, I have a motion that was to be brought up yesterday but at this time 
I will s tand it down until we have finished with the unity report. 

MR. S PEAKE R: Thank you, Mr. Fraser. Mr. Fraser, if you will take the chair in 
committee of the whole on the unity paper. 

---Legislative Assembly resolved into committee of the whole for consideration 
of Tabled Document 16-80(2): Report of the Special Committee on Unity, with 
Mr. Fraser in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER TABLED DOCUMENT 16-80(2): 
REPORT OF THE SPECIAL C OMMITTEE ON UNITY 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): The committee will come to order to s tudy the unity 
committee report. Is it the wis h that we invite the witness es back to the 
witness table? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Is it agreed? 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Nay. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Is it agreed? 

- - -Agreed 

Would the Sergeant-at-Arms s ee that the witness es are s eated at the witness 
table? I will continue where we left off last night and I s till have the names 
of the Members who wished to ask questions of the witness es ,  and the first one 
I have on the list is Mr. Patterson. Mr. Patterson. 

M R. PATTERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My ques tion results from a ques tion 
pos ed by Mrs. Sorensen yesterday and her question asked about the s tatus of 
the so-ca 11 ed Nunavut proposal, the paper on pol i ti cal development in the 
Northwest Territories. I would just like to ask, for clarification, did that 
paper not deal with plans for the poss ible land claims s trategy? It is not 
ITC's proposal for political development in the Northwest Territories, but 
simply a part of that whole s trategy. To put it in simple terms, is your 
pol itical development proposal not simply, simply nothing more than the creation 
of a territorial form of government which would eventually evolve to provincial 
s tatus; is that not what you are proposing in very s imple terms, is that not 
what we are really discussing rather than land claims strategy? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Patterson. Mr. Amagoalik. 
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MR. AMAGOALIK: Basically that is it. I think people should understand that 
once the idea of creating a new political unit has been accepted that is all 
we are really after. We do not want to reject anything and lay down what that 
political unit should be like or what it should do now at this time. I think 
that should be up to the people who will form the government. What you are 
saying is basically true. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Amagoalik. I have next Mr. Nerysoo. 

COPE's Involvement In Nunavut 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: In your reply to Mrs. Sorensen, the Member from 
Yellowknife South yesterday, you said you had not amended or changed your 
position with regard to the position of the creation of a Nunavut territory. 
Now, in your original position, or your position to date, you include those 
areas of the Western Arctic; is that not true? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Nerysoo. Mr. Suluk. 

MR. SULUK: I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if 
his question, please. 

could ask the hon. Member to restate 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mr. tlerysoo. 

HON. RICHARD NERYSOO: Are those areas which are presently being negotiated by 
the Committee for Original Peoples' Entitlement included in your position of 
political development? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you. Did you get the question, Mr. Suluk7 

MR. SULUK: Yes, I think I got the general drift of the question. First of all 
to date the Committee for Original Peoples' Entitlement, to my general knowledge, 
have not given us a specific official stand concerning their involvement or 
disassociation from the formation of a new political unit in part of the 
Northwest Territories above the tree line. 

I think what we should first of all keep in mind is that we are dealing with 
two areas, two specific areas. One of them being what we are discuss ing now, 
the political development for the Northwest Territories, or the eastern part 
of the Territories. In our general position paper on political development in 
the North we have stated that in view of past differences of opinion regarding 
COPE and ITC, and by reason of the fact that this proposal is being advanced 
by ITC, and regardless of that, this being a different situation altogether 
it is in our proposal that people, I imagine as represented by COPE, would 
have the option of opting into the Nunavut territory, or the Eastern Arctic 
territory within a specified period of time. The length of time for them to 
be included -- first of all that position was made or advanced since we 
understand that they may want to consider these things very carefully, the 
implications of it, and recognizing that we are leaving room for COPE to opt 
in or in the event that this split does become a reality, they should have 
the f�eedom and the right to choose whether to opt into Nunavut or to remain 
in the western portion, or whatever they may want to decide upon. Does that 
answer the question? I know it is a bit long, but let me see if I got the 
drift of your question first of all. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Ms. Cournoyea. 
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Public And Private Part Of Negotiations 

MS. COURNOYEA: I feel that the questions that are coming forth in terms of the 
proposal for the division of the Territories somewhat get confused with the 
private part of the land cl aims negotiations. I realize that the delegation 
who are witnesses today understand the difference between the public part of 
negotiations and the private part of negotiations. It s eems the questions that 
are being fielded show that there is a very general misunderstanding of the 
two different issues. 

MR. C URLEY: Hear, hear! 

MS. COURNOYEA: I feel I should apologize to the people who are making their 
presentation at the lack of knowledge on those two parts and maybe ask them 
if they could clarify and talk a little bit about the difference so the general 
membership of this Assembly understands too some basic principles what we talk 
about when we talk about the desire for division of the Territories and as well 
the public part of negotiations. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Ms. Cournoyea. Did you get the question, 
Mr. Suluk? 

MR. SULUK: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask one of our resource people s itting 
behind us to give an answer to this question, since that is why they are in 
the back. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): If you want to ask one of the gentlemen to sit 
beside you, that is fine. 

MR. SULUK: We will ask Mr. John Merritt, one of the legal counsel for ITC to 
answer this question. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser}: Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mr. John Merritt, did you 
get the ques tion all right? 

MR. MERRITT: Yes, I did. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Proceed. 

MR. MERRITT: I think it has been a general pos ition of ITC for some time that 
the question of aboriginal rights negotiations and the question of political 
change in the Territories, although related, should not be confused. ITC's 
position paper Political Development in Nunavut is address ed to the question 
of political change in the Territories and does speak about the political 
division that would result in two separate territorial governments inside what 
is now the existing Northwest Territories. The proposals have been very clear 
in stating that what is being suggested is territorial government for all 
residents inside Nunavut, both Inuit and non-Inuit. The proposal has also been 
very s pecific in stating that all residents would enjoy equal rights, equal 
respons ibilities, equal access to government services. 

MR. C URLEY: Hear, hear! 

MR. MERRITT: Subject, of course, to some residency requirements that would 
be acceptable to the people of Nunavut and acceptable to the Government of 
Canada. There is, of course, a long his tory of public discussion in the 
North about the need for res idency requirements going back at least as far as 
the Berger Inquiry. 

Nunavut Not An Ethnic State 

The recent resolution passed at the ITC annual general meeting at Coppermine 
made s pecific and repeated reference to the people of Nunavut, not to the Inuit 
and the Inuit alone. I think the point is a fundamental one and a very 
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important one and I think that everyone here should recognize that what is 
being s uggested is a new form of public administration for the eastern and 
central portion of the Northwes t Territories. It is not an ethnic state. It 
is not s omething that should be repugnant to the Government of Canada on the 
basis of ethnic exclusivity. Everyone here is also aware that Inuit Tapirisat 
of Canada has the responsibility of negotiating aboriginal rights on behalf of 
the Inuit of Nunavut. 

Negotiation of aboriginal rights will involve resolution of a number of questions 
that are essentially of a private nature, including the definition of such 
matters as harves ting rights, property ownership, royalties , participation in 
economic development and a number of other related issues. Thos e negotiations 
are going forward of course because the Inuit of Nunavut have an outs tanding 
claim based on aboriginal title, title that was recognized as recently as the 
Baker Lake court decision. It has been Government of Canada policy since 1973 
to negotiate that claim and the process of negotiation will be starting hopefully 
within a couple of weeks. 

Political And Aboriginal Rights Of Inuit 

I think the people of Nunavut are in a position to seek political change on the 
basis of their citizenship as Canadians. 

MR. CURLEY: Hear, hear! 

---Applause 

MR. MERRITT: That is quite apart from the rights, the separate rights of the 
Inuit of Nunavut to negotiate on the basis of aboriginal title. The fact that 
the two processes are going on at the same time may make things difficult, but 
I do not think the problems are insurmountable. I understand that the position 
of ITC for a number of years has been that the two questions of fundamental 
importance and the Inuit of Nunavut would hesitate to sign a land claims 
agreement in the absence of satisfactory political change. I think that is a 
question of tactics and of strategy and of a realistic assessment by the Inuit 
of Nunavut as to their long-term and short-term needs . Certainly I would not 
in any way criticize the judgments being made. 

I think ITC has, in recent correspondence with the Minister of Indian Affairs, 
indicated its unwillingness to sign a land claims agreement without the question 
of political change being seriously addressed. Certainly ITC as an organization 
would hope that the question of political change would lay the basis of some 
kind of early decision in order to add some certainty, both as to political 
evolution and to the successful outcome of land claims negotiations . I hope 
that that has been of some help. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Merritt. 
a few of the Members' questions. Mr. Curley. 

MR. CURLEY: No, thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Mr. Mclaughlin. 

Overlapping Of Borders 

think that may clear up 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a question for Mr. Merritt 
along the lines of what he just described and it is a fairly general question 
but specifically very important. Is the position then that this political 
division of the Territories into what I would be -- which would rema in a 
Northwes t Territories, at least for the time being, and a Nunavut territory, the 
actual boundary lines between these two new territories may not necessarily be 
exactly the same boundary lines that are drawn due to the land claims and 
aboriginal rights negotiations. There may be some overlap or sharing of lands 
along the border areas through the usage by both the Dene and the Inuit or 
because of COPE and the Dene in that area. Is that a pretty good general 
comment? 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. McLaughlin. Mr. Merritt. 

KR. MERRITT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is my understanding. My under­
standing is that political boundaries and aboriginal rights negotiating 
boundaries do not have to conform and it is unlikely that they could in every 
respect conform. I would also like to point out that in aboriginal rights 
negotiations of course it is also possible to have a soft boundary in the sense 
of overlapping interests, whereas when we talk of political boundaries we have 
to draw something fairly hard. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Thank you, Mr. Merritt. Are there any further 
questions? Mr. MacQuarrie. 

Public Government Proposal 

MR. MacQUARRIE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The witnesses have certainly heard 
many of my questions over the past year and have been able to answer many of 
them to my satisfaction. The greatest concern that I have had continuing has to 
do with the fact that what is being advanced is a public government proposal, 
it is the establishment of a new territory, a public government proposal. I 
certainly uphold the rights of the Inuit Tapirisat of Canada to advance a 
public government proposal and I would also assert that the federal government has 
a very serious obligation to consider, give due consideration to such a proposal 
in that the Inuit are a majority people in the Eastern Arctic territory. And 
yet the Inuit Tapirisat of Canada is an organization for the Inuit people, it 
represents Inuit in the Northwest Territories, in Arctic Quebec and in Labrador. 
I have always wondered then what opportunity there would be for non-Inuit in 
the area to have input into the public government proposal, and I would say that 
several of your statements in the very thoug htul paper you presented to us 
yesterday have l argely served to alleviate my concerns in that regard, but I 
would ask you to clarify a couple of points for my further understanding. 

In the paper, both on pages eight and 15, it is stated that once the principle 
of support for the creation of a Nunavut territory were decided, that it is 
recognized there would be a process by which the many questions relating to 
timing, transitional arrangements, boundaries and so on could be answered and 
that there would be a process accompanied by extensive and continuing public 
consultation. That is very important to me. The one thing I do not 
see in some of the items that would be considered for public discussion is the 
shaping of the government itself. So, I would just appreciate if you would 
clarify for me a littl e more how you see non-Inuit having the chance to have 
input into the shaping of that government, considering of course that they are 
living in Eastern Arctic territory and have lived there long enough to make a 
significant commitment to that territory. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Which one of you is 
prepared to answer that question? I think the question concerns page eight. 
Mr. Merritt. 

Involvement Of All People 

MR. MERRITT: I believe it to be the intention of ITC that any kind of 
consultation, any process would be open and involve all the people of Nunavut and 
would also include people living outside Nunavut where issues arise that are of 
immediate concern to them such as boundaries, such as timing, transitional 
arrangements. I guess it is important to emphasize again that we are talking 
about public government and that we are talking about the people of Nunavut, and 
there would not be any distinction drawn between the Inuit and non-Inuit 
residents of Nunavut, either in the process of creating Nunavut or in the 
government of Nunavut after its creation. I believe Mr. Amagoalik would like 
to add to that. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Merritt. Mr. Amagoalik. 

MR. AMAGOALIK: I think it is clear that any process that takes place in the 
process of creating a government would be completely open to everyone. As 
a matter of fact I think this process of forming a government, at least in our 
minds has already started, and a demonstration of a non-Inuit getting involved 
in the initial stages of putting together ideas is demonstrated by people like 
Dennis Patterson . . .  

MR. PATTERSON: Hear, hear! 

MR. AMAGOALIK: . . .  anc by many other people in the Eastern Arctic. I think 
one of the problems we face is that the present Government of the Northwest 
Territories has placed many restrictions on the people who work for them, and 
those people who work for the present Northwest Territories government are 
mostly non-Inuit and there have been a lot of restrictions placed on them, and 
I think for this reason they have been very quiet up until now. Hopefully after 
this they will be much more vocal and not so afraid to take part in this process. 

MR. PATTERSON: Hear, hear! 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Amagoalik. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

Opportunities For Input For Non-Inuit 

MR. MacQUA RR IE: Thank you very much. Just a couple of follow-up questions 
then. So, the opportunity is there for people and can you suggest how maybe 
non-Inuit in the Eastern Arctic at this present time who are making a long-
term commitment to living in this area might begin immediately to take advantage 
of the opportunity for input if they have not done so? 

MR. CURLEY: \�e can vote on it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Suluk. 

MR. SULUK: It is not always easy to answer a question like this since it is 
pretty well known the I TC and its regional associations, including their land 
claims, are recognized as speaking for the Inuit people only, and it has been 
recognized that non-Inuit people use such avenues as radio, newspapers, civil 
servants, councils and established forums for the public government to voice 
their concerns or their participation. The only instance in which we have 
attempted to include non-Inuit directly, although they are not under our 
responsibility, is the one regarding the Keewatin region in which last winter 
and last spring a number of fairly involved questionnaires were directed to 
the Inuit and a more condensed form of questionnaire was c irculated to non-Inuit 
which includes civil servants trying to be careful on wording such as, "This 
does not mean . .. " or , "Thi s does not imply . . .  " so on and so on , ta k i n g the 
cautious approach. Now, I believe that we received a fair number of replies, 
in fact it was our feeling that it might be worth while doing the same thing 
for the non-Inuit regarding political and other issues. 

The other example I can point out to you at this time is how we have 
publicized -- not really publicized but distributed a limited circulation of our 
general aims and objectives concerning our land claims which have been 
distributed to all the settlement and hamlet councils in the Eastern Arctic, 
includin g the two CBC stations at Frobisher Bay and Rankin Inlet. I think -­
first of all, I think the difficulty of not involving non-I nuit has been that 
they have a tendency not to recognize or consider the organization as either too 
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restrictive in t heir view and maybe not sophisticated enoug h to deal with them 
or not having enough sincerity to be able to deal with them. I think t hat once 
that barrier has been removed that it might open t he door for ITC, as ITC 
already gets into that, and it might be more possible for the regional associa­
tions and regional claims and others to involve non-Inuit as well, but we 
believe that the primary responsibility, as recommended by the unity committee 
report, is for t his Assembly and this government to take charge of formulating 
a process as to how that will be done. 

In fact we had a few concerns that we might be left out, we might have to do it 
on our own. So, I think I have given you some very specific answers and I 
believe Mr. Amagoalik would like to add in a few remarks as well. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mr. Amagoal ik. 

Process Of Public Consultation 

MR. AMAGOALIK: Because t he question of Nunavut is a public concern �t should 
be open to everyone and because ITC is what is known as an ethnic organization 
I guess we have been reluctant to dictate what process should take pl ace in the 
formation of a new territory. We do not want to impose what we feel should be 
the process. We hope that such public bodies as the present Northwest 
Territories government, once the principle of division has been reached, 
would along wit h the Government of Canada and along with the representative 
organizations which have an interest in this process would get together and work 
out the process of public consultation as to how a new government would be 
formed. I think t hat is only fair. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser):  Thank you, Mr. Amagoalik. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARRIE: I would just like to say, Mr. Chairman, that those are very 
satisfactory answers as far as I am concerned. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Any further questions, 
Mr. Curley? 

MR. CURLEY: (Translation) Thank you. I would like to make a few comments in 
Inuktitut as to the questions that are being fired back and forth and the 
non-Inuit seem to be afraid t hat it is restricted to the Inuit by the Members 
across t he table. I t hink t he ITC had stated very clearly that we are Canadian 
and we have to follow Canadian rules politically. If anybody wants to voice his 
concerns or opinions and the Members across the table who are -- elect a position 
supporting the issue, the political issues, I would like to answer t here are 
Members across who can be advised by their constituencies the position they 
should take on the question of Nunavut politically. (Translation ends. ) 

I would like to point out before I answer t he question related to t he democratic 
process, that is the fact that at least one politician in Ottawa who attended 
the ITC annual meeting in 1979 when the political paper was released, 
Mr. Warren Allmand, when he was introduced during t he national program titled 
"The House" on September 15, 1979 he took part as a white person, a non-Inuit 
person, and he said and I quote from the transcript: "They propose in this 
document to entrench the rights of t he non-Inuit in t he territory. They 
recognize . .. " which refers to ITC " .. . t hat non-Inuit living in the Territories 
have rights and that their rights, t heir language rights, t heir cultural 
rights, their schooling should be protected. So, things like in this proposal 
are very well t hought out, this very well thought out proposal wi 11  I think 
assist in the accepting of it. " 
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ITC's Proposal I s  A Public Document 

I propose those Members from the Western Arctic, particularl y from Yellowknife 
should recognize that, the fact that ITC's proposal is a public document. It 
is not restricted to the Inuit people. It goes to the public and the CBC and 
the national papers which have -- we have tabled here earlier will indicate 
that response from the public has been very favourable. I would suggest that 
hon. Members read those transcripts and those copies of the press clippings 
dating back to 1979, from September and which will show that the Members from 
the other side seem to be attempting to override the support and offset it 
by putting in what I call a fear or whatnot to the public. I think the very 
important factor in this is the fact that this is broadcast and it allows 
individuals, the non-Inuit people, the white people to take part and come forth 
and make presentations because the message that has been given out by resolution, 
by motion of this House that any interest groups are invited to make their 
presentation and I think if anyone, non-Inuit, who is objecting so strongly to 
the division of the Territories, they should make themselves known and speak 
here rather than just speaking in hypothetical situations. 

So my question to the members of the ITC  is, is this process really carrying 
out the political proposals in the democratic process? We are not trying to 
restrict it to one. We welcome any comments from the public regardl ess of 
race. Is that correct? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Suluk. 

Forming Of Nunavut Is Not Vengeance 

MR. SULUK: I do not quite know whether to answer in English or in Inuktitut. 
However, since I think this was directed more towards non-Inuit, yes, the 
answer to Mr. Curley's question is affirmative. ITC or those of us in the 
executive level and board level will make every attempt to ensure that 
non-Inuit who wish to make legitimate representations, questions, inquiries, 
or otherwise will be given every opportunity to be answered as to any of their 
specific concerns. Just the fact that non-Inuit have not gotten used to talking 
with us yet since we always seem to be talking about them, including southerners 
and not to mention the reverse which has become true in this case at the council 
level in which the defendant seems to be non-Inuit more and more. So I imagine 
some of the non-Inuit people might feel a little reluctant to try and submit 
any of their concerns to us for fear of us using them for political gain. I 
think, however, time should tell that we are not proposing a Nunavut territory 
out of the need to take vengeance on those who had been the masters of Inuit 
destiny for the past 20, 30 or 50 years . 

It is true that some Inuit or native people might feel this way, but there is 
still time in our part of the Territories to avoid coming into that situation. 
We have tried to show, we have tried to prove to you that the situation is 
getting to the point where the unpleasant consequences in the long term could 
be avoided by the formation of this territory. So I think I have gone a little 
bit beyond Mr. Curley's question. However, I thought the situation warrants 
it. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. John Amagoalik would also like to add something. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mr. Amagoalik. 

MR. AMAGOALIK: I think it should be understood that ITC is pushing this I nuit 
government idea because nobody else will. I think that is the only reason. 
I think if a publ ic body was to come into existence to advance the cause, I 
think ITC would be more than willing to give that responsibility to that 
representative body. I think once agreement has been reached on the principle 
of division, I think a large part of ITC's job is done. I think ITC has had 
the responsibility of trying to convince people that this is a good idea, that 
it makes sense and I think we have done that. 

---Applause 
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I think that once you people decide it is a good idea, _then a large part 
of our responsibility will be given to you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Amagoalik. Any further questions? 
Mrs. Sorensen. 

Taxation In Nunavut 

MRS. SORENSEN: Mr. Suluk, yesterday I mentioned that there were a number of 
concerns that I had about the establishment of this new territory and you will 
have to forgive me for returning again to one of thos e concerns. I am the 
chairman of the standing committee on finance for this Legislature and 
accordingly have often been called stingy or too concerned about money, but that 
is my nature. However, I know that you will bear with me when I ask my 
finance questions. 

Yesterday you said that the financing of your territory, of Nunavut, would be 
negotiated with the federal government and I see that certainly will be the case. 
That is certainly the case that we have now as a territorial government. Our 
elected officials in fact are going down next week to negotiate our budget, 
but in addition there is revenue that we collect, that the territorial government 
collects within the Northwest Territories and then we use that revenue to offset 
costs for some of our programs and services. For instance, people in the 
Northwest Territories pay to the territorial government a tax on tobacco and 
cigarettes and that money then is used by our government to give additional money 
to our senior citizens so that they could have some assistance with the heavy cost 
of living. Now the territorial government collects other taxes, a tax on 
property, we collect personal income tax, we even collect a profit on alcohol 
and we use that money plus the federal government money to build schools and to 
help people in outpost camps and to support municipal and local governments. Now, 
would Nunavut, would your new government raise any of its own revenue for its 
programs and services by taxing the people of Nunavut? Have you considered 
taxation as an option? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mrs. Sorensen. Mr. Suluk. 

M R. SULUK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Definitely. I think I should also ask you 
to forgive me in giving you an abrasive reply yesterday, but I did consider it 
last night and I have been reading, and although I am not a technically 
educated guy having responsibility for finances and so on, we have people like 
that too. Unfortunately I am not one of them. My role is to deal with the 
political end of it. However, the answer is in the affirmative. It is our 
intention, in fact I should not say it is "our" intention, I would have to say 
that it would probably be the intention of the new government to use the 
s ame kind of financing plus a few more. 

People Will Become Less Dependent On Government 

Now, of course you know that we will be entering into negotiations with the 
government and in any land claims settlement a substantial amount of compensation 
is normally given, plus other rights, royalties and so on. We expect to have 
our people less dependent on government tn certain areas -- for example, outpost 
camps. There is probably no question as far as we are concerned that we will 
take over outpost camps and it would no longer be the responsibility or 
financial burden for the territorial government, plus there are probably quite 
a number of other things. I really cannot disclose to you our financial 
dealings and arrangements at this time, and r think you would understand we will 
be entering into negotiations very shortly. I just mentioned that there are 
certain programs, and others which we intend to take over and we intend to 
finance on our own through our own settlement money, so to speak, and I was 
just using the example of outpost camps. 
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Now, concerning the ra1 s 1 ng of taxes f o r  cigarettes and for other commodit ies 
and goods  and s o  on, plus property taxes and that s o rt of thing, we have every 
confidence in the ability of the new council if it should come about, o r  when 
it should come about I should say, and als o  the fact that it would be our hope, 
I suppose, that many of the existing civil servants of the present Government 
of the No rthwest Territories will remain to as sist the new government and will 
remain on in the same o r  other capacities .  Also, I had a very good one, but I 
have forgotten it, and perhaps it will come to me later on, but does that answer 
your concern regarding financial arrangements ?  

Present Territo rial Government Programs Will Be Reviewed 

Oh, yes,  now I have g ot it. We do recognize that the present territor ial 
government has put a lot of money into scho ols, staff housing, building s,  
o ffices and have gone into prog rams. It might become neces sary to review 
tho se prog rams and review the previous commitments made by the past a s sembly. 
There is no doubt that the new assembly o r  new g overnment would not neces sarily 
want to do the exact prog rams and policies which were adopted and there might 
be a variation on this prog ram o r  that prog ram. I think that would be 
understandable . However, yesterday when I made reference to negotiation with 
the federal government and with the other territory which in this case would 
be your area, when I made reference to that, I was thinking of all these other 
thing s which you mentioned and which I now mention . 

So, I must apologize for  not being a specialis t  on finance, as we do have others,  
and we are looking at  all of the thing s ,  but I think our approach would be that 
it would be better to see how thing s develop. We would not want to give out too 
many details since our land claims and political development are overlapping and 
since the approval o r  rejection of this Nunavut propo sal will have a lot of 
bearing o n  how we develop and approach our land claims neg otiations, but I 
think apart from that what I just told you  should at least be sufficient for  
the time being unles s  you  have more  specific ones. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mrs.  So rensen . 

Conflict Cannot Be Avoided 

MRS. SORENSEN: Somewhat related to my question is this. Do you see a situation 
where this public government, this Nunavut government, would ever be in conflict 
with the s ettlement of abo riginal claims?  I am primarily thinking of a case 
whereby huge tracts of land might be removed from under the j urisdiction of the 
public g overnment and set aside as lands reserved for  natives whereby there 
would be certain restrictions upon that public government with respect to the 
raising of say taxation . . .  

MR. CURLEY: Shame on you '. 

MRS. SO RENSEN: . . . and thing s like that. Do you see any conflict there? 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. F raser): Thank you. Mr.  Suluk.  

MR.  SUL UK: Thank you, Mr.  Chairman . We  cannot get away from confl ict. We have 
accepted this as a fact of life and there cannot be a very cosy relationship, 
and by that I mean it does not neces sarily mean that we would have a very close 
relationship with the new territo rial government or  Nunavut government. We do 
recognize that there might be certain conflicts. However, we believe there is 
enough f o r  everybody, especially since the land takes q uite a large amount of 
land area and in view of the fact that the only real conflict that could probably 
come is in the actual community itself, such as tho se relating to land s which 
have specific value, o r  block s  of land o r  lots o r  properties which have specific 
value other than lands which have potential but are just ly ing around and are 
not being developed. 
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We of course have considered all of  those. However, the main reason that we are 
proposing this Nunavu t  government is that we believe that this new Nunavut 
government would be able to speak for those areas where lands or spaces, or see 
land and so on, bet ter than this government can speak at this time because we 
have to recognize that you have at the moment a very s trong chamber of commerce, 
you have developed interes ts over in the wes tern part of the Territories and 
also there is quite a bit more development happening over there than over here. 
So, at  the time when we now have one territory but two distinct ways of 
ideologies and of political allegiance and ways of life, it  is very difficult 
for the Inuit especially to rely on this Assembly or this government to defend 
their interests, especially on the land. 

Now, we believe that this would be a lot more important than whether the land 
claims and the government would be in conflict. I think that if we s hould have 
at least one special case in Canada, I think that shoul d be quite acceptable 
to the people of Canada s ince the other provinces and other regions are doing 
things the way we want so  why can we not do it  here? Perhaps that may tend 
to confuse things a bit more but that is all I can offer you a t  this time. 
Perhaps Mr. Merrit t  can answer you more specifical ly on that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Suluk. Mr. Merritt.  

�otiations Will Take Place Between Two Parties 

MR. MERRITT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I jus t wanted to remind the Member that 
the negotiations will be taking place between two parties, the Government of 
Canada and ITC, and I think based on past performance of the Government of 
Canada on aboriginal rights negotiations we can see them upholding the position 
of governments. We think it is ITC's position however that the government of 
Nunavut  could assist in a more positive way than the exis ting Government of 
the Northwes t Territories. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Merritt.  Any further questions? 
Mr. Noah. 

MR. NOAH: (Translation) I have two questions. There are people from foreign 
countries who live in Canada and who have for a number of years. For example 
when somebody comes in they have to get Canadian citizenship certificates 
from the federal government. When we get Nunavut do you have any policy that 
would deal with these issues? Would you have any at this time that you know 
of that would deal with these issues in Nunavut? 

.I.ype Of Government Nunav u t  l�ill Be 

Now, another question I have often asked and that is the question of what 
type of government are we getting? Are we get ting a very different and new 
government or would this government extend from the ITC organization, or have 
you considered this or would you have a legislative assembly like this one, 
this House, because the majority of the Legislature Members are native Members 
now, and those are my two main concerns? Will you have to negotiate further 
with the federal government to deal with these issues yet ?  

T H E  CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser ): Thank you, Mr. Noah. Did somebody get the ques tion? 
Mr . Am ago al i k . 

MR. AMAGOALIK: (Translation) We have continued to say we would create a new 
g overnment and we will be under the democratic Canadian sys tem and I would 
say that if there is an immigrant to Canada, he can gain Canadian citizenship 
a number of years after he has been in Canada and it will not be very different 
from that sys tem if we get our government. 



- 716 -

The second question. The ITC organization cannot say what kind of government 
we are going to have. We are representatives of the people. Once there is an 
agreement in principle between the people of  Nunavut we are going to be involved 
in the government, but the different organizations will have to have an 
agreement on the government to decide upon, to negotiate what exactly will hap pen, 
the s tructure we will have. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser): Thank you, Mr. Amagoalik. Any further questions? 
There being no further questions, we have Mr. Nickerson and Mr. Ittinuar who 
would like very much to appear before the House. As they plan on leaving on 
the aircraft this evening we would like to accommodate them this afternoon. 
If there are no further questions for ITC, I would like to thank ITC for the 
presentation that they made to this House and for putting up with the questions 
that the Members have asked. I imagine as you will be around for a few days 
if there are any further questions you would be prepared to answer. Thank you 
very much. 

- --Ap plause 

Is Mr . Nickerson prepared to appear? Mr. Theriault, will you see that 
Mr. Nickerson is seated at the witness table, please? Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. 
Your o pening presentation, please. 

Presentation Of Member Of Parliament for _Western Arctic 

MR. NICKERSON: You do not have to wait for the red light on this. I see the 
system has changed somewhat s ince I was here last. First of all, Mr. Chairman, 
I would l ike to thank you and the assembled MLA ' s  for the invitation to appear 
before you today. It is rather like coming back home, but after having been 
in the South for about a year I feel that now I have the correct qualifications 
to come back as an expert. 

- --A pplause 

The purpos e, I understand, for the invitation was to discuss the Report of the 
Special Committee on Unity and I was rather pleased to see that that committee 
had been established quickly after the elections in the fall of last year. I 
believe it was done pursuant to election promises made by several Members and 
I am pleased to see that some politicians at least keep to their election 
promises. 

MR. CURLEY: Hear, hear '. 

- - -A p plause 

MR. NICKERSON: My initial impression on reading the report was that it bears 
the indelible stamp of its author. It certainly bears the very identifiabl e 
style. I would have hoped that the report would have addressed itself to a 
number of other issues, not just the Nunavut question, but a number of other 
issues affecting unity in the Northwest Territories. Unfortunate l y, as the 
report itsel f explains, it was unable to get a consensus in many areas, so it 
devoted itself, except in certain philosophical terms, almost excl usively to 
the Nunavut question and the question of division in the Territories. I do not 
want to deal with the philosophical discussions within the report, but the way 
I woul d like to approach this is to go through the recommendations and maybe 
give you my ideas in response to those very s pecific recommendations. The only 
phil osophical argument that I am prepared to g et into at this time is that in 
reading the report I see continual reference to groups and coll ectivities. 
Myself as a legisl ator, when we are trying to come to terms with publ ic policy, 
ado pt policies and adopt the legislation that is in the best public interest, I 
always try to keep in mind the individual . I guess everybody is a member of 
occupational groups, l ives in certain geographical areas, but I think that the 
individual is probably the most important entity and we can get carried away and 
not come to the correct conclusions if we always look upon individuals being a 
member of a s pecific group. 
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Creation O f  The Province O f  Mackenzie 

Before going through the report, Mr. Chairman, maybe a few historical notes 
are in order. It is a traditional Canadian method with ample precedence o f  
creating new provinces out o f  the Northwest Territories or Rupert ' s  Land as it 
was known before it became the Northwest Territories, that is the way that the 
province of Manitoba was created in the 1870 ' s  I believe and it was later expanded 
in area. That is the way that the provinces of Saskatchewan and Alberta were 
created in 1905. Now in my estimation probably the most likely method of 
creating a territory of Nunavut would be to first of all create a province of 
Mackenzie, take the Mackenzi e  district out of the existing Northwest Territories 
in the same way that other provinces have been taken out, thereby leaving the new 
territory of Nunavut and i f  that were to be done it certainly would not be at 
all contrary to established Canadian practice. 

The question of division has been with us for quite some time. In  the early 
l960 ' s  t�e impetus for d i vision came from the western part o f  the Northwest 
Territories who saw itself being able to proceed toward provincial status much 
faster if they were unencumbered by at that time the less sophisticated East. 
There was a bill introduced to the parl iament of Canada in the 1960 ' s  at the time 
that the Hon. Walter Dinsdale was minister, to divide the Territories but the 
opposition to rapid passage of that bill was such that the Carrothers Commission 
was established to look further into the situation. Carrothers did this and he 
foresaw separation at some point in time almost as being inevitable and it is 
a view that I share myself, but recommended against it at that particular time. 
He made a number of other recommendations, many o f  which were carried out and 
pursuant to the recommendations of Carrothers that we find ourselves here today. 

The question of division, although it had continuously been in the background, 
was brought up again a few years ago mainly by ITC and people in the East. 
Again a good deal of discussion has been generated and the appointment of 
Mr. Drury as special representative of the Prime Minister on constitutional 
af fairs in the Northwest Territories was in part a response by the Government of 
Canada to these discussions taking place. Mr. Drury took the Carrothers view I 
think you could say, in that he did not close his mind entirely to the 
possibility of division, but thought that maybe you should not proceed again 
at this time. He said the decision really was to be made by the people of the 
Territories. 

Decision Supported By People 

Now, Mr. Chairman, I would like to go and I hope briefly, through the report 
that has been made by your standing committee. Your first recommendation: "That 
this Assembly, recognizing the Dene, Metis and Inuit peoples within the 
Northwest Territories present boundaries, as well as a significant presence of 
' others' either who were born in the Northwest Territories, or who have 
demonstrated a commitment to northern living by having resided here for five or 
more years, acknowledge that political and constitutional development in the 
Northwest Terri tories cannot proceed successfully without due attention being paid 
to the expressed interests o f  these communities of people. " That, Mr. Chairman, 
is largely a statement of fact, that numbers of people live here and it is very 
much a motherhood statement. Surely nobody would want to make these decisions if 
they were not supported by the people of the area. I will not comment on this 
particular recommendation. It was the five year residency requirement I think 
that is an issue for further dtscussion, whether or not you want to make it five 
or three or some other particular figure. The higher the residency requirement, 
the more people who might possibly take offence at being excluded. I am pleased 
to see that within the report here mention is made of the sovereignty o f  the 
Crown in right of Canada over the lands of the Northwest Territories. 



- 718 -

The s econd recommendat ion: ''That this Assembly formally express what has been 
implied in its previous motions dealing with aboriginal rights and constitutional 
development, namely that it regards the present geopolitical structure of the 
Northwes t Territories, including the institutions and practices of government , 
to be an interim arrangement, subject to such change as may be negotiated by the 
l eaders of the Northwest Territories peoples , and subsequently affirmed by the 
peoples themselves. " I think everyone would agree that the present sys tem is not 
particularly satisfactory. The present system is in my opinion a semicolonial 
system and is in definite need of change. This recommendation avoids saying 
what changes, but I think that everybody can agree on the need for changes of one 
kind or another. Jus t  under that recommendation you refer to the negotiation of 
a new constitution, or new cons titutions , depending upon whether or not the 
Territories remain together or is split into two parts. 

Matter Of Timing 

Now , if I might get technical for a while and think about the matter of timing, 
the basic constitution of the Northwest Territories is the Northwest Territories 
Act, an act of the federal parliament. If you would like to make changes in the 
constitution of the Northwest Territories it means that you have to get the 
federal parliament to change the Northwest Territories Act. There is always 
difficulty in scheduling and dealing with legislation before the federal 
parliament. The federal parliament never has enough time to deal with all the 
legislation that governments and government departments and private interests 
would like to put before it. Therefore , in my opinion, if you want to make 
changes, even if they are fairly minor changes to your cons titution, it is 
incumbent upon you to get your act together in short order so that you can work 
out with the federal authorities draft legis lation and have that legis l ation 
brought before th� parliament of Canada. This is a very time-consuming exercise 
and the longer the Legislature waits before it gets its position together, the 
less the likelihood of success in Ottawa. You mus t keep in mind that the present 
Legis lature will expire in 1983 and there is a possibility of  federal elections 
at that time or slightl y later. So, you must bear the timing arrangements in 
mind. 

Your third recommendation, and I quote: "That this Assembly declare as its 
objective in the area of pol itical and cons titutional development the es tablis h­
ment of stable, strong and effective government for all peoples of the Northwest 
Territories , founded upon the consent of the g overned. " This is again a 
motherhood statement and no one I think would disagree that government should be 
founded upon the consent of the governed. That is the way we try to operate 
in Canada. One word in that recommendation that occurs on s everal other pages 
in the report, the word "s trong" gives me a little cause for alarm there. I do 
not particularly know what it is that you mean by "a s trong government ". I hope 
it is not the type of strong government that they have in the USSR for instance 
or that they had in Germany . . .  

MR. CURLEY: Not like the Progress ive Conservatives . 

MR. NIC KERSON: . . .  s ome years ago. 
the word "strong" .  

hope another connotation is to  be put upon 

MR. CURLEY: Other than the Progressive Conservative government . 

Cost Not The Deciding Factor 

MR. NICKERSON: I am pleased to see that on page eight of your report, and this 
is not part of a recommendation but just in the text, that the cos t factor of 
the es tablishment or poss ible es tablis hment of another territory was taken into 
consideration by the committee because it obviously is a matter of some 
importance, but I am pleased to s ee that your committee decided that this was 
not to be the deciding factor, something we mus t carefully look into , but I do 
not think that cost, because I agree with you, should be the deciding factor. 



C 

- 719 -

With respect to your recommendation four: "That this Ass embl y  declare itself 
immediately to be receptive to the possibility of a major division of the 
present Northwest Territories into an eastern and a western territory, subject 
to the express ed will , by public debate and by referendum , of a majority of the 
people of the northeastern Arctic showing preference for the establishment of a 
new northeastern Arctic territory. " I s ee you have receptiveness and an open 
mind and I think it behooves all of us , particularly those of us in political 
positions to be receptive and to have open minds. It would appear that this 
committee of this Legislature, if not the Legislature itself , have come around 
in many respects to a similar way of thinking as that espoused by Mr. Drury and 
poss ibly by your predecessor Legis lature. These other organizations themselves 
have said that they have had an open mind on the issue if not for the immediate 
time, for some time in the future and have proposed mechanisms whereby public 
opinion could be ass es s ed, particularly by the referendum method. I am pleased 
to s ee that the committee recommends the need for public debate on the issue. 
I think it is good that the Assembly takes the lead in this debate so that the 
people of the Territories know what it is they are getting themselves into, that 
they do not rush blindly into a decision that they may or may not regret in the 
future. 

Views Of The West Are Important 

This recommendation recommends a referendum for the people of the northeastern 
Arctic and the northeastern Arctic alone. Yesterday I was listening carefully 
to the questioning and it is pretty obvious from the questions that were asked 
that there are other people in the Territories , people from the western area 
who have an interest in what goes on and I would not like to see their views 
and opinions not taken into consideration. Maybe there has to be a mechanism ,  
and this is addressed later in the Report of the Special Committee on Unity , 
whereby the views of the people of the West can be heard , because they will be 
affected. If a new territory is created in the East it automatically creates 
a new one in the West. So, their views of course are of importance. 

R ecommendation five, Mr. Chairman, and I believe because we are on the radio and 
other people in this room do not have copies of the report I should read it out, 
although recommendation five is fairly lengthy, and that I will do before I get 
into discuss ion of this, but recommendation five reads: "That this Assembly as k 
the federal government to conduct, subject to the ongoing concurrence of this 
Assembly, a referendum , not s ooner than one year , and not later than two years , 
from this date , concerning the question of division of the Northwest Territories, 
and further: 

(a) That the referendum ask, in essence, the following question: 
( i) Do you favour the establishment of a new territory in the northeastern 
Arctic , the assumption being that your community and its environs will be 
part of the new territory if it is established? 

(b) That this question be referred to residents of those communities of the 
northeastern Arctic which indicate by petition, five per cent of the population, 
that they would like to be polled ; and 
(c) That all citizens residing in those communities to be polled , who are 18 
years of age or older, and who have lived in the Northwest Territories for five 
or more years, be entitled to vote in this referendum." I have some reservations 
with . . .  

T HE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Fraser) : Excuse me, but I think we had better break for 15 
minutes. I realize we are cutting you off here but you would be at least 
another 1 5  minutes and coffee is ready, so if we could recess for 15 minutes 
you could come back. Thank you very much. 

- - -Applause 

---SHORT RECESS 



- 720  -

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): The Chair recognizes a quorum. Mr. Nickerson, 
believe you were still in your opening remarks and would you proceed? 

Referendum Should Be Under Territorial Authority 

MR. NICKERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. With respect to the first 
part of recommendation five, that the federal authorities be requested to 
conduct this referendum, I think this will cause certain difficulties. First 
of all, because of the constitu tional issues of Canada, I think that the 
federal governmen t would be very reluctan t to establish any kind of precedent 
with respect to referendums. It would be very difficult for them to conduct a 
referendum on a local constitutional issue in one part of the country and be 
unprepared to do so in another part of the country. I think they would look 
very carefully at the precedence which would be established in such a referendum, 
and I do not think they would be inclined to go for it. 

It would be my opinion that the referendum, were one to take place, should be 
done under the auspices of territorial authorities and on page ten I looked 
at your reason, or the reason of the special commit tee for asking that it be 
done by federal authorities and the reason is because it has recommended, and 
it refers to the commit tee: " . . .  that the federal governmen t administer the 
referendum because it has ultimate legal authority for political and 
constitutional developmen t in the Northwest Terri tories, and because the 
Governmen t of the Northwest Territories has a credibility problem with native 
associations." 

Now, it would be my op 1 n 1 on that if you feel you have a credibility probl em 
that you should address yourselves to that problem and work on it  so that you 
do receive the credibility which would enable you to conduct a referendum, or 
do other things, with the backing of the people of the Northwest Territories. 
Sure ly  a politician has to feel that he has credibil ity with the people who 
elected him or her, otherwise the thing that you shoul d do as politicians is 
resign. I do not see the reasoning at all in asking that this referendum be 
conducted by the federal government. 

Making The Referendum Mandatory 

Part (b) of the recommendation, where you talk about petitions of five per cent 
of the population being submit ted before the referendum would be conducted in 
any particular community, that would seem to me to give rise to certain 
techn i cal difficulties. What, for example, if Broughton Island decided that 
they did not wan t to be polled or they did not wan t to participate in the 
referendum? How could you exclude Broughton Island? How could you exclude 
Paulatuk which is more a case in point because Paulatuk might likely go in to 
either a western or eastern division? It would be difficul t  to draw your 
proposed boundary not having received an opinion from peop l e  in places such 
as Paulatuk and maybe Coppermine and maybe even as far east as Gjoa Haven. So, 
I do not know whether you could g i ve individual commun i ties the opportunity 
to opt out of a referendum. I think if a decision was made to hold one it 
would have to be mandatory that all people with in  a certain area take part in 
this referendum or have the opportunity to do so. 

In reading through the report ,  and trying to work out the proposed mechanics, 
it seems that you have recommended a rather tortuous system of determining 
public opinion. It might have been that you have done this or made t his 
recommendation deliberately. It is not specified in steps one, two, three and 
four anywhere in the report, but if you read through it you can see that t he 
proposed system would be ; one, to request of the communit ies by way of petition 
from them whether or not they were in terested in being polled. First of all 
there would then be a referendum on a rather general ques t i on,  " Oo you think 
that the Territories should be divided?" A very simple and general question 
like that. 
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If the resul ts were in the affirmative, then there would be a more specific 
question asked. Presumably by that time a proposed boundary line, if there is 
going to be a great deal of di fficulty over the boundary line as the hon. 
Member for Hay River brought to our attention yesterday, that question would again 
be put to the public. Then, if you read page 12 of the report, assuming the 
specific question had been answered in the affirmative, then there woul d be a 
ratification vote. So you have gone through four separate procedures and this 
might be a little bit difficult. Even Mr. Levesque the premier of Quebec only 
proposed I think two referendums. 

Your recommendation six and I quote: "That this Assembly make arrangements to 
conduct its own referendum on division if the federal government delays unduly, 
or absolutely refuses to act. " I think it is a good idea you put that 
recommendation in there and where you would proceed with this, that is the option 
that you would most l ikely be obliged to undertake. 

Impact Of Division On The Territories 

The one to two year period of public discussion is a good one so the people can 
be brought up to date on the issues and make an intelligent decision. Your 
recommendation seven and I quote again: "That this Assembly ask the Executive 
Committee of the Government of the Northwest Territories to set up, subject 
to the ap proval of this Assembly, an independent body to prepare an objective 
study of the impact of division upon the Territories as a whole, and upon its 
several parts and their peoples, and to disseminate the information resulting 
from this study as widely as seems to be necessary wel l  in advance of any public 
decision making ; and further, that this Assembly schedule debates on the 
question of division, and on constitutional development general ly, at least 
twice before the referendum. " 

I agree with this recommendation. I think that you should schedule debates on 
the issue to allow the public to be aware of all aspects of the question. When 
you propose the establishment of an independent body to study the impact of 
division I think that that is a good idea. People would want factual knowledge 
of what they are getting themselves into, but it begs the question as to who 
would ap point this independent body, what would be its make-up and nature , 
what would be the authority that it would have and how would it work? So that 
question would need more detailed study. 

N. W. T. Referendum Ordinance Necessary 

Your recommendation eight: "That this Assembly if the referendum is answered 
affirmativel y in sufficient northeastern Arctic communities to establish 
a viable northeastern Arctic territory, ask the Government of Canada to establish 
such a territory independent of the present Northwest Territories, its government 
being the subject of negotiation between the Government of Canada and the people 
of said territory. " These are my comments on this particular recommendation. I 
think you have to give consideration to the question of whether or not the 
Assembly in its referendum bill, because I presume you would have to have an 
ordinance to enable you to conduct such a referendum , the same indeed as the 
Government of Canada would have to do. I do not know whether the Government of 
Canada could conduct a referendum of the nature you propose under its 
Referendum Act but I would presume that the referendum recommended in this report 
coul d only be brought about by you yourselves passing a referendum ordinance. 
You woul d have to think careful l y  what should go into that particular legislation 
and particul ar l y  whether or not the Assembly would see itself being bound by the 
results of the referendum, whether it would consider the results of the referendum 
to be advisory or whether it woul d consider them to be binding and thereby 
automatically initiating further action. 
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One interesting paragraph in the report at the bottom of page 11 and I quote: 
" . . .  the special committee on unity believes it is in the best interests of a l l  
people, at l east in the Western Arctic, if not throughout the territory, to try 
to remain together in the largest single geopolitical jurisdiction possible 
commensurate with the consent of the governed. " This paragraph gives me the 
idea that the Members of your special committee, Mr. Chairman, themselves, 
although keeping an open mind on the subject of division and being willing 
to hear all representations and, if needs be, give their consent eventually 
to division after you had gone through the referendum procedure and given the 
matter very careful detailed consideration, that they themsel ves at the present 
time are not really in favour of division and they themselves think that the 
Territories, at least for the time being, should stick together. I hope that 
I am not reading anything into this report that does not properly reflect the 
personal views of the Members of that committee. 

Establishment Of A Constitutional Development Committee 

Now, I find recommendation nine really not to be in keeping with the general 
flow of the other recommendations that have been made. Maybe I should again 
read this recommendation out which is as foll ows: " That this Assembly 
immediately take the necessary steps to establish a constitutional development 
committee, comprised of five Members, and including the Minister for aboriginal 
rights and constitutional development, mandated to explore with the various 
peoples of the Northwest Territories who may wish to continue to remain in 
association with one another, and to reach wit h them if possible, agreement 
concerning the identification of processes and the creation of mechanisms for 
future political and constitutional development; and further, that this Assembly 
direct its constitutional development committee specifical ly to explore the 
possibility of holding a constitutional convention which would include 
representation from all peoples in the area defined above, as wel l  as from this 
Assembly, and whi c h  would have as its primary aim the creation of a 
constitution for the largest and strongest possible geopolitical jurisdiction. " 
It would seem that the committee, after following a series of steps towards a 
referendum and then division, assuming the referendum is entered in the 
affirmative, has now had second thoughts and said "l�ell, as well as that route, 
there is another route we can go, the route of the constituent assembly whereby 
you might have a large gathering comprised of Members from this particular 
organization and from all other interested parties in t he Northwest Territories. " 
As the previous witness described them, the ethnic organizations, municipal 
interests, commercial interests and everybody get together and try and come to 
some conclusions as to how we can proceed constitutionally. I believe that 
Mr. Drury in his report put this forward as a possible way in whi c h  we should 
proceed. I have no objections to it. I think that it might be a worth-while 
idea exploring further. 

My final comments on committee recommendation ten: "That this Assembly select 
a delegation to del iver by hand to the Prime Minister, the Minister of I ndian 
Affairs and Northern Development, the Minister responsible for federal­
provincial affairs, and to a meeting of the federal parliament's standing 
committee on northern affairs, a ll  such of the foregoing recommendations as 
may be approved by it. " I, of course, have no objection to that whatsoever . 
It is completely in keeping with the correct way of doing things with one 
possibl e exception, that to the best of my knowledge the present Prime Minister 
of Canada, Mr. Trudeau, has not yet appointed a federal minister responsible 
for federal-provincial affairs. 
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A Constitu tional Surve� The Western Arctic 

Over the summer, Mr. Chairman, I conducted a ra ther unscientific survey of the 
views of the people in my constituency. I circula ted a questionnaire con taining 
a number of ouestions of a constitutional n a ture and I received back or had a t  
the time this compila tion had been made, 127 completed questionnaires. As I said 
before ,  I do not sta te tha t this questionnaire was done in a scientific manner. 
It is certainly not a Goldfarb poll, but I thought I might like to bring to the 
a t tention of t he Legisla ture the results to certain questions. One of the 
questions asked was " When do you t hink t he Northwest Territories or parts thereof, 
to  a l low for t he possibil ity of division in the Territories, should be granted 
provincial status?" The possible answers that  people were asked to rep l y  to 
were " Now, within 15 years, after 1 5  years and never. " It is significant to note 
tha t 97 per cent of the people favoured the granting of provincial sta tus a t  
some point in time. Only t hree per cent responded "never " .  "Now ",  19 per cent 
of t he people answered in favour. Sixty-one per cen t said "within 15 years". 
Seventeen per cent said "after 1 5  years", so i t  would say tha t the wishes of 
the people a t  least of the Western Arctic would be for provincial sta tus wit hin 
that 15 year timeframe. 

Another question which I asked and I quote: " For many years there has been a 
debate whether the Territories should be spl it into two political units, the 
more highly developed West and the East. The la test proposal has been t he 
Nunavut idea put forward by the Inuit Tapirisa t of Canada. Would you approve 
of sµlitting the present Northwest Territories into two separa te territories? " 
Forty-four per cent of the responden ts answered "yes" and 50 per cent of the 
respondents answered "no" wit h  t he bal ance of s i x  per cent being "undecided". 
I point out tha t  a number of people made comment on this because they were 
asking for a simplistic response to a ra ther complex question and a lot of 
people would say, "Yes, but within five years", or put some condition on t heir 
reply. This would seem to indicate tha t a t  the presen t time the feeling within 
t he western part of the Northwest Territories is tha t about 50 per cent of the 
people would be in favour of division and the other 50 per cen t would be 
opposed. I do not know where tha t  leaves me when I am  supposed to take a 
position on it. 

Amendments To The BNA Act 

Now, one or two very brief and final commen ts on the constitutional proposal 
tha t has been put  forward by the Prime Minister and Government of Canada and 
that have of late been debated in a ra ther limited fashion by the parliament of 
Can ada. It  is proposed tha t  if the government gets its way a joint address of 
t he House of Commons and Sen ate  will be presented to Her Majesty asking for 
certain amendmen ts to be made to the British North America Act. I understand 
t ha t  the Legisla ture has briefly looked into this matter and plans to do so 
a gain before the end of this session. I would commend careful study of the 
federal government ' s  proposals to Members of this Legisla ture because it  
certainly has a significant impact on the constitutional developmen t of t he 
Northwest Territories. It might be very difficult for you if you decide you 
wish to make a division after cert ain provisions regarding the Territories 
have been en trenched in the Canadian constitution. 

In particul ar, I would brin g to your a t ten tion wha t  I would personal ly interpret, 
and it might be subject to differen t legal opinions, but my interpreta tion 
would be the entrenchment of colonial sta tus in the overriding power of t he 
federal a u thorities under section 2g (1)(a) of Mr. Trudeau ' s  proposals. Also, 
the language provisions of the proposed amendments to t he British North 
America Act would or cou 1 d  have significant  impact on the Northwest Territories 
and particularly the Nunavut territory, were it  ever to be brought into being. 
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The French language rights are gone into in a great deal of detail, French 
language education rights and a number of other issues are gone into in detail 
in the Trudeau proposals, but other languages, and of particular significance 
rig ht here in Frobisher Bay, Inuktitut, are not dealt with at all . That to me 
would seem rather unfa i r .  For instance, if somebody, assuming that the 
amendments to the BNA Act are made, if somebody walks into a post office in 
Pond Inlet, presumably they could demand that they be dealt with in French, 
whereas a local person from Pond Inlet speaking Inuktitut would not have that 
same right . So, that is something to be given consideration . 

Territories Have Limited Say In Amending Formula 

Also, thirdly and lastly, the Territories would seem to h ave practically no or 
only very limited say in any amending formula . The provinces are given a good 
deal of say into how and why the proposed constitution can or should be amended, 
whereas the Territories seem to be left out compJ etely . So, that should 
obviously be something that this House should look into . 

That is the end of my prepared submission on this particular matter and on the 
work done by your committee, Mr . Chairman . I would like to thank you for the 
opportunity of  appearing before you, as I said before, and it is certainly nice 
to be home for a while. 

---Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): (Translation) Thank you, Mr. Nickerson, for g 1 v 1 ng 
your presentation and I want the CBC staff to know that the person who just 
spoke is the Member of Parliamen t for the Western Arctic, representing the 
Western Arctic in Ottawa. I am sure there are questions and first on the list 
is Nellie Cournoyea . 

MS. COURNOYEA: Mr . Nickerson, as a long -term resident of the Northwest 
Territories I am still quite surprised at your pronunciation of "Nunavut". It 
seems to come out of your presentation as ''None of it". So, I would like to 
know if you do support division. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : T�ank you, Ms. Cournoyea. Do you want to answer 
that question?  

MR. NICKERSON: I must apologize for my Inuktitut pronunciation but you should 
hear my French pronunciation, it is even worse. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): On my list Tagak Curley is next. Are you finished, 
Ms. Cournoyea? 

MS. COURNOYEA : I do not believe Mr. Nickerson has answered my question. 
asked him if he was in favour of division. 

In Favour Of Division But Not Proposed Boundary 

MR . NICKERSON : got the question that time but the acoustics are pretty bad 
in here and I did not get it the first time. I believe the question was do I 
personally favour division. My answer to that is known as far as I know and 
thi s  is a subject which I have spoken on on many previous occasions and the 
answer is that as a personal opinion, were I to be called upon to vote in a 
referendum for instance, would be yes, I do. I think that the division should 
have occurred in the 196O ' s. I must say however that I could not support the 
proposed boundary in the Nunavut, and I hope I h ave pronounced that correctly, 
proposal. I think that a lot of work yet remains to be done on determining a 
sensible boundary between two possible provinces. 
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Now, having said that, and that was my personal op 1 n 1 on, as a politician 
representing people in the Northwest Territories I certainly do not intend to 
push personal views until I have first of all received the advice of the 
Legislative Assembly, I would like very much for you people to come to a 
decision as to whether or not you would like me to push for this in Ottawa or 
not to do so. I want to know what the views of my constituents are after they 
have had the opportunity to look into everything that might arise from a 
possible division, after they have carefully considered the matter and have 
given me the benefit of their opinion. Their opinion, as I pointed out, as 
far as I can determine at the present point in time seems to be about equally 
divided pro and con. So, I think that before I took any real public s tand 
on the issue that I would want to see the view crystallized one way or the 
other. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Mr. Curl ey. 

Leadership I s  Needed 

MR. CURLEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We have been giving a lot of advice 
lately to the western Members and they have been giving the eastern people 
advice to restrain themselves in making a decision for division, but what we 
do not need today is advice to delay any more, what we need today is leadership. 
Today when everyone else seems to be saying if you wanted I could possibly 
agree with you, but what we have been denied in the case of the East is that 
they want a decision, they do not want all sorts of advice from outsiders or 
whatnot, they do not want advice from the multinational companies who are 
against division, they do not want advice from the civil servants in Yellowknife 
who are pro unity people, and what you seem to be indicating to me is that your 
constituency, where most of them are probabl y short-term residents in that 
area, and the fact that there are many civil servants over there, you are 
telling me you are going to have to wait until you hear from them before you 
can put yourself in a position of l eadership. What we need today is someone 
to s tand up with courage and say that the Northwest Territories is so darn 
big, the administration system we are experiencing, it is comparable to the 
southern system, it is not workable and we have to make a decision. Your 
position seems to be exactly the same as the former mini s ter of Indian Affairs, 
Jake Epp who was very evasive and he would not make any commitment on division. 
So, my final question is if this Assembly gives its support to the principle 
of dividing of the Territories, would your party back the Assembly? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk}: Thank you, Mr. Curley. Do you want to answer that 
question ? 

MR. NICKERSON: I think that if you thought that the Hon. Jake Epp was evasive 
you should see the guy we have now. I am afraid it is very, very difficult 
to get a yes or no answer one way or the other out of the present Minister of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development and I suspect that maybe there are good 
reasons for this. On issues like this there has to be, as I said before, a 
crystallization of public opinion one way or the other. There is such a thing 
as leadership but a leader cannot get too far out front of his followers 
otherwise they cannot see him any more. So, I guess the proper technique of 
leadership in a case like this is to be slightly ahead of the general 
population but not so far ahead that they lose sight of what you are doing. 
Now, the question was that if this Legislature decided that they approved of 
division of the Territories would I support that view in Ottawa? 
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MR. CURLEY: Your party. 

In The Best Interests Of The People Of The N. W. T. 

MR. NICKE RSON: I think my answer would be yes. It would have to be a little 
bit better than an 1 1  to ten vote. It would have to be a reasonable majority 
vote where you were sure that that is really what the people wanted, that they 
were not likely to change their  mind at the next session. If those were the 
conditions that were met then yes, I would try to help this Assembly to get 
that wh i ch they thought to be in the best interests of the people of the 
Northwest Territories. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( M r .  Pudluk): Thank you, Dave Nickerson. Tagak Curley. 

Majority Continued To Be Denied 

MR. CURLEY: The last question I have is that we in the Northwest Territories 
have had experiences that even the majority has continued to be denied. The 
eastern majority in terms of development for i nstance have said, "Let there be 
no development until the land claims are settled " ,  and that has been expressed 
but the majori ty is expressed by the politicians, and you have not sup ported 
i t  and another good example is that the majority of this Assembly decided at the 
June session in Baker Lake that there should not be a pipeline built at 
Norman Wells until certai n  conditions were met, and the majority of the Assembly 
agreed but you op posed it, you did not sup port it. How can you tell me today 
that on this issue there has to be a majority when in fact the practice has been 
that even thoug h there has been a majority, the Members of  the Legisl ative 
Assembly voted on a certain action, you do not agree with it, you do not even 
sup port it and now on this one you are saying that if the majority vote - - how 
can I know that what you say is what you are going to do? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: I hope the hon. Member, Mr. Chairman, is not s uggesting I am 
not a man of my word. I would like to point out to the honourable gentleman 
that the question over development in general and the Norman Wells-Zama Lake 
proposed oil pipeline was a major issue in the recent federal election in the 
riding of Western Arctic and the fact that I got more votes than any other 
contestant clearl y  indicates to me that public opinion in the Western Arctic 
is in favour of the construction of such a pipeline. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Dave Nickerson. Mr . Sibbeston is next. 

Possible Name Of New Northern Province 

MR. S I BBESTON : Mr. Chairman, I just want to say a few words in Slavey and I w i ll 
ask my question in Englis h. 

(Speaks in Slavey . )  

Thank you for your patience. Mr. Nickerson, there are a number of points in your 
presentati on which I would like to ask you about. One of the things that I 
noticed that you mentioned in passing was that if  our western part of the North 
ever becomes a territory by itself or a province you mentioned that it might 
be called Mackenzie. I must say that this has caused a s park in me. It is no 
large thing, but I am afraid that in saying that , using my knowledge of the last 
Assembly and its policies which many of us h �re today detest and abhor and are 
totally against, I guess just the fact that you would think that a province or 
new territory would be called Mackenzie s hows just how insensitive to the original 
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people of the No rth that you are. Surely i� i s  a fo regone conclus i on that 
i t  wou l d  be a Dene o r  other native name like Denendeh or  Nah hen daue, which i� 
"land of the peopl e "  or "our land " and I would just like to ask you are you 
serious i n  thi nking that the future terr i tory in the western part of the North 
o r  a province may be called Mackenzie? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudl uk): Thank you, Mr. S i bbeston. Mr. Nickerson, do you 
want to respond to that? 

MR. NICKERSON: I must apologize if  I have conjured up any ho rrendous v i s i ons of 
previ ous Legislatures in the m i nd of the hon. Member. If you consult the map 
of the No rthwest Territ o r i es you will see that the present divisi ons of that 
territory are named and I do not know why, but they are named Mackenzie, 
Keewatin and Dist r i ct of Franklin. When I was referr i ng to a poss i b l e  
province o f  the West I was refer ring largely to that area that now f i nds itself 
aesi gnated the district of Mackenzi e. I quite frankly would not care what the 
new province was called. That is what it is called right now. I do not know 
of any other name for it so that is why I use that particular name . I think 
that there are good oppo rtuni t i es when the time arises for  us to look into 
other possibil iti es. I know that names are very imp o rtant. Some people will say 
that they are not. A rose by any other name would smell as sweet, but names 
are important. 

I notice that i n  the province of Quebec, for  i nstance, just across the river 
from Ottawa there are a number of towns and vil l ages with deci dedly English 
sounding names l i ke Perkins Mills, and Wakefield and the Government of Quebec 
is purposely g o i ng around and putting up new signs in these towns giving them 
more French sounding names. Now, i f  it is the policy of the government of the 
day of a new provi nce of the West to find names more i n  keepi ng with the spi rit 
that the peop le  in that area want to convey, then I certai nly would have no 
objecti on and I am not stuck at all on Sir Alexander Mackenzie who I never had 
the pr i vilege of knowing. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. 

A Lack Of Credi bi.!...!._ly 

MR. SIBBESTON: I am so pl eased you are open to a good Dene name. The other 
point I wish to raise w i t h  you is that you seem to be -- you noticed the 
statement i mmedi ate l y  after recommendati on f ive which said in part, that this 
No rthwest Territo r i es government has a credibi l i ty problem w i th the native 
associati ons. D i d  I hear you say that you understood this because of the fact 
that this terr i to rial government is not ful ly responsi ble as yet? 

THE  CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Sibbeston. Mr. N i ckerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: I do not think I sai d  that was the reason. In fact I have a 
higher op i n i on of the Members here assembled than apparentl y  some of them do 
themselves. I admire them for thei r modesty. I do not th ink that this 
Legisl ature does suffer from a credibil i ty gap. In travelling around the area 
that I represent most people that I co me across have a respect for  the 
Leg i sl ature , fo r the i nstitut i on of the Legislature. They m i g ht have quar rel s 
w i t h  particul ar incumbents , but as a whole I do not think that the Legislature 
does suffer from a l ack of cred i b i l ity. That was the suggestion made in the 
Report of the Special Commi ttee on Un i ty and i t  was my suggestion that if they 
do feel that the peopl e do not believe i n  them and beli eve in their 
i nstituti ons , then they shou l d  maybe devote some of the i r  t i me and energies 
to do i ng and s_ay i ng thi ngs that woul d generate a sense of credibi lity. 

TH� CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. N i ckerson .  Mr. S i bbeston. 
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Credibility Of The N. W. T .  Government Has Increased Substantially 

MR. SIBBESTON: One last question, Mr. Chairman. I guess I would like to take 
issue with what Mr. Nickerson has said in respect to the credibility of this 
government. I, too, just recently did say that the credibility of this 
government is going up. It was at a very low point a number of years ago and 
particularly since this last election I think the credibility of this government 
has gone up substantially. 

MR. NICKERSON: That is one Member who is not overly endowed with modesty, 
Mr. Chairman. 

MR. SIBBESTON: Because of such things as having native people on the 
Executive and this Assembly dealing with issues and seeming to be concerned 
about things that native people in the North are concerned about. Certainly 
one or two years ago we would never have had native organizations in the same 
room as this Assembly. Now they are coming here before us and they seem to 
think there is some merit in coming here. So I guess my feeling is that there 
is still, despite the positive things that are happening, a great matter of 
credibility. In the communities people do not fully understand this government 
and in many ways do not accept it. The native people in the communities have 
more respect and more credibility for their own native organi zations. 
I take as an example the Dene Nation General Assembly in Fort Good Hope this 
summer where people from all over the Mackenzie Valley went there by plane and 
people canoed there. People travelled in various ways for long d i stances to 
attend and see their leaders. I do not see people doing this with this 
government. You know, you do not have hard l y  anybody here to watch us perform . 

The other matter is the matter of credibi l ity toward the Legislative Assembly 
as such. I think that, you know, there is still a great credibil ity problem. 
A lot of native people do not understand the decor, the practices of this 
House. A lot of people do not understand why we must have a big chair and they 
do not understand who we are bowing to. People do not fully understand what 
the mace is about. So I think we sti ll  have a long way to go  to change the 
government and this Assembly so that people really do ful ly support it. Would 
you agree after my assessment or analysis? 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Sibbeston. Dave Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: The easy answer to that question is that in general terms I 
would tend to agree with the hon. Member that the credibility of this Legislature 
and of the Government of the Northwest Territories is on the increase. 

- - -Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Dave Nickerson. 
chief territorial judge. 

- - -Applause 

Thank you. Mr. Patterson is next. 

Need To Avoid Cumbersome A2.£..!:_oaches 

recognize Jim Slaven, 

MR. PATTERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chai rman. I would like to thank Mr. Nickerson 
for a very thoughtful analysis of the unity committee report which I was happy 
to hear expressed some of my concerns, particularly about the need to move 
fast and avoid cumbersome I believe you used "tortuous " processes. I know 
also that you have considered the issue of division for a long time prior to 
your election as an MP and you have made public statements while a member of 
this Legislature indicating sympathy for the proposal which I, of course, have 
found gratifying and encouraging. I wonder if you would be good enough to 
outline briefly the major reasons why you personally feel that division makes 
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sense. Also since some of your constituents think you have reservations and 
feel that unity is desirable and s ince to date in this debate it seemed there 
has not been a strong case made for unity and there have not been arguments 
heard in favour of unity, if you would also give us the benefit of your analysis 
as to what some of the major reasons and arguments in favour of division are? 
If that is not too big an order, Mr. Chairman. 

---Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Patterson. Would you like to comment 
on that, Mr. Nickerson? 

Reasons For Division 

MR. NICKERSON: The political question of division is like many other political 
questions, there are good arguments on both s ides. I think the simplest, and 
I admit it is not extremely logical but it makes sense to me, argument in 
favour of division, is that the present Territories are j ust too big to hold 
together. You just have to look at a map of the Territories and you see that it 
is a third of Canada, 1. 3 million s quare miles, and I do not think in the long 
run it can just hold together, that one great big geographical area. I take 
the view that Carrothers did, that it is inevitable it will split on some 
occas ion. 

If you look at the geography of the area you will see that in the West there is 
a much larger population and the area is probabl y capable of sustaining a much 
larger population. The climate and topography are not that much different from 
the adjoining provinces of Alberta, British Columbia and Saskatchewan. There 
is agricultural land there and we could have an agricultural industry, and 
there are much more diverse resources both in that area and the area to the 
East which are rich in non-renewable resources, oil, gas and minerals I 
suspect, because they have not really been proven but we suspect they are there. 
Other opportunities exist in more abundance in the West than they do in the East.  

In the West we have an established infrastructure, a road network, ready 
communication with the adjoining western prov inces of Canada. Whereas in this 
area, in the East, the natural lines of communication are with the eastern 
and central areas of Canada, Montreal for instance, and I can well understand 
the frustration of people who live on Baffin Island when they have to deal 
through Yellowknife which is so  far away when all they have to do is hop on a 
plane and they are in Montreal in three hours. Those are some of the reasons 
in favour of division. 

Reasons Against Division 

The reasons against division, or the major reason at the time of Carrothers 
was the lack of political sophistication that he perceived on bhe part of the 
people of the East at that time. I do not think that reason holds very much 
water at the present time. I think that throughout the whole of Canada there 
is no population which is more politically sophisticated than the people of 
the Northwest Territories. The main reason that Mr. Drury, the Hon. Bud Drury 
gave against division at this point in time was that he foresaw a continuing 
battle with the federal authorities and it was his opinion that there was 
strength in unity. The Territories combined would be able to present a better 
case in Ottawa over some of the important decisions that have to be made such as 
resource revenue sharing, how we develop toward full responsible government 
and hopeful ly in the near future provincial status for even the Territories 
of the whole or for d i vided parts thereof. He thought it might be better to 
go the route of the old Northwest Territories whereby responsible government 
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was achieved there eight years before the establishment of provinces. There the 
Territor ies put up a fight, achieved responsible government in 1897 , but not 
provincial status for the two separate provinces of Alberta and Saskatchewan 
until 1905. I think that is Mr. Drury's reason for his view that the Territories 
should stay together at the present time. 

There are certain financial considerations and I am pleased the c ommittee 
recommended that we l o o k  into these and see what the financial implications are. 
The Government of Canada obviously has an interest in the fac t that if it 
proves t o  be a lot more expensive to administer two separate territories than 
one, they, acting on behalf of all the taxpayers of Canada will and should 
have something to say about it.  Those to my mind are the principal reasons 
and there are all matter of subsidiary reasons I am sure you can bring into it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nic kerson. Mr. Patterson. 

Unity Can Still Be Maintained After Divi sion 

MR. PAT T ERSO N :  Thank yo u , Mr. Chairman . Just a supplementary question. On the 
arg ument of unity that Mr. Drury espoused , namel y  that there is strength in 
numbers and strength in unity, I am sure you heard it was ITC ' s  suggestion 
yesterday that in fact there still c ould be unity following division by a 
federation of the territories and that in fact there might be strength in 
having two territories and two g overnments approaching Ottawa with the same 
basic demands. Does that argument make any sense to you  as an answer to 
Mr. Drury's reasoning? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudl u k ) :  Thank you, Mr . Patterson. Dave Nic kerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: That argument was very e l o quently put  by the witnesses 
yesterday. In my o wn opinion I would not like to hazard a guess as to where 
we would have the greatest say vis-a -vis the federal authorities. I guess I 
should c orrect myself , I am part of the federal authority right now , but I 
certainl y have always continued t o  thoroughly espouse the view of increased 
responsible government in the Territories, in fact that has al ways been one 
of the major p l anks in the platform of any election that I have run in. I 
honestl y do not know which way we w o u l d  have the greatest weight in Ottawa. 
As a westerner , and it is a selfish reason that I should put forward, but  
there is a possibility that the West cou ld  travel the route toward provincial 
status quicker were it to be unenc umbered by the eastern areas which, 
administratively are difficult and expensive to l oo k  after . The western part 
o f  the Territories is much closer to financial self-sufficiency than is the 
East. So, that would be a rather selfish reason. 

The North's Dependen_sy_ On The _So u thern_T��ers 

If I might be permitted to follow up the financial line , because I know certain 
Members, particul arly the hon. Member for Yellowknife So uth always has those 
dollar bills in front of her, and of course money is very important, but  
an argument that has al ways been presented in the past by the federa l  g overnment 
why there should not be provinces established in the North was our inability 
to conduct or provide provincial-type services out of revenues generated 
within the Northwest Territories, that we were dependent upon the so uthern 
Canadian taxpayer. Now, that arg ument is true to date, but if you look at some 
of the proposa l s  that have been made for the development of the North, or 
the development of the North's natural reso urces, and look at the funds that 
wo uld accrue to g overnment as a result of those developments, particularly in 
the hydrocarbon field, you will see that very soon a position i s  likely to be 
reversed. 
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The Arctic pilot projec t  for ins tance which is a fairly small project involving 
only the u se of two icebreaking LNG tankers,  a fairly small proposi tion, would, 
I have been advised, generate something like $ 12 billion in p ublic revenues 
over its lifetime. Now, that is  an awful lot of money. So, pretty s oon we in 
the Northwes t  Territories will be financially s elf- s ufficient and I su s pect  there 
is a lot of feel ing in the central parts of Canada that now the reason is 
reversed, we will not give those fellows u p  there any more res ponsibility, any 
more acces s to provincial-type revenues because  we want to get that money from 
the Terr i tories and bring it to Montreal and Toronto. That is going to be the 
fight from now on. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. I think we will adjourn 
for coffee at 4: 3 0. Mr. Braden. 

Little Recognition From Government Of Canada 

HON . G EORGE B RADEN  : Th an k you . I have a genera 1 q u es ti on fo r Mr . Ni ck er s on 
who is a very experienced legislator and parliamentarian and one who has followed 
politics  in the North and in the South for the las t decade. I am wondering if 
you can give me some kind of reading on how you feel the Government of Canada 
and the parliament of Canada would deal with a resolu tion from this A s sembly on 
a reques t to divide the Northwes t  Territories.  Maybe you will have a hard time 
s peaking for the government but I believe as s omeone who is a Member of the 
House  of Commons this reques t may one day end u p  in the form of a bill before 
you. I think you have made s ome points this afternoon which I find pretty 
dis t u rbing, particularly in terms of the way people in the South and people in 
provincial and federal governments  perceive the North. I am a little dis t urbed 
that every time the is s ue of resource revenue sharing comes u p, cold sweat 
breaks out  on the brows of federal bureaucrats and politicians and as it also 
does similarly for provincial people as well. I am also a lit t l e  dis turbed 
when the iss ue of a separate territory is raised as there is concern on the 
part of some officials, "My God, we will have to deal with another bunch of 
unmoving northerners who will be demanding provincial s tatus,  revenue control , "  
etc. , etc. 

Finally I want to s ay that I am getting a little annoyed with the Government of 
Canada and some provincial governments because they are not wil ling to recognize 
some pretty fundamental and seriou s  is s ues in the Northwest  Territories. What 
is happening u p  here is that people are getting fru s trated. In the case o f  
division expectations should this A s sembly say yes, and should the people of the 
Northwest  Territories say yes , expectations will rise. I want to know, 
Mr. Nickerson, based on your insights and experience, do you think that the 
Hou s e  of Commons and the Government of Canada is really going to say, "Thank you, 
people in the Northwes t  Territories ,  if you want two territories you h ave got 
i t " ?  Do you believe that or will they l ead us along like they have led u s  
along in many other areas over the las t  ten years ?  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. P udluk): Mr. Nickerson. 

Long Hard Bat tle For Provincial Stat u s  

MR. NICKERSON: I think that you will have to fight every inch of the way to get 
res ponsible government and provincial s tatus.  I do not think there is an easy 
rou te. If you look at the his torical, given the his torical pers pective, and 
look at the difficulties that Manitoba had to go through before they achieved 
provincial s tatus, look at the difficulties that Alberta and Saskat chewan had 
to go  through, the years and years of struggle before they achieved it. So, 
es pecially with the present Government of Canada which is an old government, it 
has been in there for a long time and has es tablished ideas, it is not going to 



- 732 -

be easy. I think that your special committe e said that itself that this is 
going to b e  a very frustrating exercise, you anticipate the frustrations and 
you know as well as I do that that has been what has occurred in the past and 
it will occur in the  future. So it is going to be a continuous battle. I 
cannot promise any easy solutions. 

Now you asked me what the view of the Government of Canada on the issue of 
division might be and unfortunately I am no long er privy to the  innermost 
thinkings of government any more. That mig ht possibly change three years h ence. 
But I can give you some possible indication of the thinking of a number of 
Members of Parliament on the issue and without really naming any names, of 
course, most of th e members of th e federal parliament and most of th e senators 
are not really familiar with the North and with north ern political aspirations. 
So th eir reaction to the proposal put forward by the government in the  form of 
a bill to either of the  houses o f  parliament would be "Is th ere any objection 
to this from the  areas that are going to be affected? " If they can be assured 
that any proposal has the  support of a large majority of the people, it h as 
that support, say, o f  the local legislature, it has the support of special 
i nterest groups from that area, that it h as the  support of the Members o f  
Parliament from that area, I think that t h e y  would b e  likely to g o  ahead with 
it, they th emselves would not manufacture objections. Out of those Members of 
Parliament that are familiar with the North and h ave some understanding of it, 
they are interested in the  debate over division and in general I would say that 
providing again that they can see that a suggestion has a lot of support from 
th e area, th ey would be inclined to go along with it. They would not be 
inclined to raise obj ections. So if the  government put a bill before parliament 
and if th ere was a g eneral consensus o f  opinion in the Territories, I do not 
th ink it would h ave too much di fficulty getting throug h the houses of parliament. 
That is good in a way. 

Problem Of Convincing The  Government To Propose Legislation 

Now that still leaves you with th e important problem of convincing the government 
to come forward with proposed legislation and that is going to be a slig htly 
different matter. Th e Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development 
in Ottawa could be expected to look closely into the matter and give th eir 
recommendation to th e Minister. The M inister would obviously take the  
recommendations of  his department into very careful consideration. He mig ht 
also consult with oth er entities and I hope that he would. I am very pleased to 
see that the parliamentary secretary to the  Minister of Indian Affairs and 
Nort hern Development is h ere in the  audience this afternoon so h e  will be able to 
go back to Ottawa and advise h is Minister independently of the departmental 
officials, but nevertheless . . .  

---Applause 

. . .  that is Mr. Ray Chenier, I believe th e parl iamentary secretary to the  
Minister of  Indian Affairs and North ern Development, a gentleman who has recently 
been appointed to that position, an eminent and fair parliamentarian even 
thoug h h e  does belong to the wrong party. 

- - - Laug hter 

He will be able to get h is own back next Monday. I would antici pate some 
difficulties within the department. Sometimes I find it diff icult to understand 
th eir views. T hey do not always reflect the views of th e people of the  
Northwest Territories, although by  and large i ndividually the people within the  
department th emselves are fine people. So I think it is probably a bigger job 
on your part to convince th e government to put forward your recommendations by 
way of a bill before parliament if  that is th e route that is necessary than it 
is to really get parliamentary approval. 
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Problem Of Revenue Sharing 

Now the other question was the one relating to the very important problem of 
revenue sharing. Both this Legislature, the one previous to it and the one 
previous to that, dwelt at length on this problem and it is pretty obvious 
that the Territories by way of income taxes, by way of licence fees and liquor 
profits and taxes on cigarettes are not able to raise the required revenues 
for their purposes, the purposes of providing provincial-type services. You 
have to have access to resource revenue before you can achieve financial self­
suffi ciency. Now a very interesting offer was made by the Hon . Marc Lalonde, 
federal Minister of Energy, Mines and Resources to provinces that have offshore 
areas containing oil, gas and minerals . There is a considerable difference 
of opinion and debate as to who should own, administer and collect revenues 
from these offshore areas, but the offer as I understand it, made by the Hon. 
Marc Lalonde was that ownership should be vested in the federal government. 
The administration of these offshore areas would reside with the federal 
government at least for the time being, but that 100 per cent of the provincial, 
normal provincial-type revenues from these resources would go to the provinces 
that had these on their coastal areas until a certain maximum had been reached 
and then those revenues should be shared on some formula between the province 
concerned, the province of Newfoundland, the province of Nova Scotia or 
British Columbia and the federal government. That seems like it would have 
been a very fair offer to the Northwest Territories. 

Ac cess To Financial Resources Necessary 

That offer was not extended to the Territories and I wish that it had been. 
As an interim measure I think that makes a lot of sense were that offer to be 
made to the Territories. I am sure that in many ways people in the Territories  
would be more receptive, those that are not already receptive to major 
developments, were they to know that revenues would accrue directly to them 
even though the ownership and administration were for the time being controlled 
by the federal government. It is my intention to pursue this question as I 
have in the past in Ottawa and I would hope that we could persuade the federal 
government to extend that type of offer to the Territories that protects them 
from us , us in the Territories from becoming northern Arabs so to speak, from 
getting too much. I t  protects the federal interest but it also gives us in 
the Territories access to those badly needed resources , financial resources 
which lie within our geographical boundaries. 

THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr. Pudl uk): Thank you, Mr. N ickerson. Mrs. Sorensen. 

M RS .  SORENSEN: Thank you, Mr . Chairman. My question, Mr. Nickerson, is with 
respect to your comments concerning recommendation nine . That recommendation 
involves the suggestion of the committee that we establish a constitutional 
committee and that it further l ook at the feasibility of a cons titutional 
convention . In your remarks you mentioned that you felt that it seemed that 
the unity committee was having second thoughts and you wondered out l oud j ust 
how the referendum came into play or the recommendation for the referendum 
came into play with the recommendation nine. I wondered if you could tell me 
what means or mechanism you wou l d  suggest that we implement for the discuss ion 
of constitutional and political deve l opment in the Northwest Territories. 

THE CHA I R MAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you , Mrs . Sorensen. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSO N :  That is certainly not my decision to make. That is quite 
right. Mr. Curley , the hon. Member for Keewatin South suggests that that 
dec i s i on l i es predominant l y  with the Assembly and I would tend to agree with 
him. 

- --A p plause 
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Referendum Route Or Const i tuent Assembly Route 

One of the very few times I do I m ight po i nt out. I am try i ng to thi nk qui ckly 
but I do not know. He proposed  two routes, e i ther the referendum route or the 
consti tuent assembly route. Both of them have things to recommend them. I 
think the referendum route would be preferable i f  you have already made up 
your m i nd that -- i f you want answers to a very spe c i f i c  quest i on. If you have 
de c i de d  that there i s  a specif i c  quest ion to be asked of the public of the 
Northwest Territories and you would l i ke to re ce i ve the answer to that spe c i f i c 
questi on. If , on the other hand , you thi nk that there are a number of thi ngs 
to be resolved, that you want the advi ce of a very large number of part ies,  that 
you are not that spe c i fic, there are a lot of thi ngs yet to be thought about, 
a number of proposals to be cons i dere d, then the const itut i onal assembly route 
m i ght be the better route to take. 

I do not know i f  the two routes that have been suggested by the commi ttee are 
mutually exclus i ve or not. It m i ght be, for i nstance, that on the matter of 
d i vi s i on a referendum be held and then i n  advance of a new terri tory be i ng 
formal ly procla i me d  the people of that terri tory mi ght themselves want to call a 
consti tuent assembly to work out a poss i ble constitut i on for that new terri tory. 
The new constituti on would obvi ously be someth i ng the equi valent of the 
Northwest Terri tor ies Act passed by the fe deral parliament but there i s  no reason 
why a consti tuent assemb l y  mi ght not be calle d upon to make recommendati ons to 
the fe deral parli ament and also work out those aspects of the propos e d  
const i tut i on that l i e  w i th i n  the domai n of the terr i tori e s  to de cide themselves. 
You m i ght cons i der , for i nstance, the Counc i l  Ord i nance as part of the 
consti tut i on of the present Northwest Terr i tori es. It i s  not the bas i c  
const i tution wh i ch i s  contai ne d  with i n  the Northwest  Territor ies  Act but i t  
certai nly could be looke d upon as const i tutional leg i slati on. How i s  that 
for an evas i ve answer that does not mean anythi ng? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Dave Ni ckerson. 

MRS. SORENSEN: w i ll r i s e  to that bait, Mr. N i ckerson. I remember the t i me 
i n  Yel l owkn i fe you accused Bob Mac Quarr i e  and me of be i ng both typ i cal 
pol i t i c i ans, talki ng a lot and say i ng nothi ng. I would never ac cuse you of that. 

Turni ng The N. W.T. Into A Native Reserve 

I do have another questi on. I am just throw i ng this  out for you to perhaps p i ck 
up on. I wonder i f  i t  has ever o ccurred to you that the federal government may 
be contemplati ng i n  the i nterests of the nati onal i nterest, turn i ng the 
Northwest Terri tories i nto a huge native reserve whi ch would come under federal 
jur i s d i ction and in s o  doi ng phase out the terri torial government as we know 
i t .  . .  

SOME HON. MEMBE RS: Shame ! 

MRS. SORENSEN: . . .  and perhaps establ i s h i ng some type of fe deral adm in i stration 
whi ch woul d devolve respons i b i l ity to the native people i nclud i ng those thi ngs 
they m i ght want l i ke health, educat i on, w i ldlife, or some aspects of w i ldlife 
perhaps. Can you respond to that in any way? Do you hear anyth i ng l i ke that 
i n  Ottawa? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mrs. Sorensen. I would l i ke to advise you 
that when you are talk i ng would you please tal k closer to your microphone so 
we  can hear you? Mr. N i c kerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: I thi nk there i s  someth i ng of a danger of that happeni ng. I 
do not know whether people i n  Les Te rrasses de la Chaud 1 ere with mal i ce afore­
thought have come up w i th those i deas, to be chari table to the ladies and 
gentlemen who work i n  that establ i s hment, or say that they have not del i berately 
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had that as a plan of strategy. I think nevertheless the danger does lie in 
that w i th all good intention that mi ght eventually develop and you would have 
the Territori es spl i t  up i nto numerous very small juri sdictions whi ch would 
then never really attain responsible government i n  themsel ves, they would be 
too small, too weak and too d iverse and subject to too much federal authori ty, 
federal leg islation and probably even with federal regulati on. So, there i s  i n  
my opin i on an i nherent danger that that might come about, but I do not know i f  
i t  is a deliberate strategy. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. N i ckerson. Mr. Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Cha i rman, i t  i s  good to see my old colleague of the Eighth 
Assembly back before us i n  this House. He has certai nly not lost h i s  ability 
for keen pol i ti cal analys i s  and for communi cating arti culately and understandably 
h i s  thoughts and thought processes. I think that his presence and the presence 
of Mr. Itti nuar w i th us today is an h istori c  moment. I cannot recall i n  the 
past the Assembly has been favoured by the presence and wisdom of MP ' s  
representing us in Ottawa. 

---Applause 

Possibil ity Of Achievi ng A D i vision In Three Years 

I have a general quest i on and i t  relates really to something which you said which 
echoed part of the presentation made yesterday by the executive members of ITC, 
I think it was Mr . Thomas Suluk who pointed out their  concern w i th regard to 
delay i f  div i s ion was to go forward. He mentioned at that t i me h i s  concern that 
the l ife of thi s  Assembly was only another three years and the life of the current 
government was about the same length of time. You are thinki ng or your openi ng 
remarks have i nd i cated the same thi ng. Now, while I know you were i n  the House 
yesterday and I do not know i f  you heard all of the ITC proposa l ,  and while I do 
not ask you to comment on their proposal I would l ike to read what they said 
because I would like to ask you whether it i s  feas i ble to achieve a certain 
objecti ve within three years. What was said  yes terday: "It has never been argued 
that the creati on of Nunavut territory could be achi eved overnight. Rather, ITC 
has sought support in principle for the creation of a Nunavut terri tory and it is 
beli eved that consensus on the des irab i l i ty of Nunavut would be followed by a 
process by whi ch the many questi ons relati ng to ti ming, transiti onal arrangements, 
boundari es, etc. , could be answered . Such a process of course would necessarily 
be accompanied by extens i ve and cont i nui ng publi c  consultation w i th governments, 
organizati ons, communiti es and i nd i v i duals having an interest." 

My ques tion is, w i th your experi ence at the federal level, and also w i th your 
experience i n  the E i ghth House when we spent two years or more trying to get a 
very, very mi nor change i n  the Northwest Terri tories Act wh i ch was to i ncrease 
thi s  House to i ts current number of 22 Members, do you thi nk it i s  pos s i ble 
to achieve thi s  bluepri nt that I T C  has put forward w i thtn ;the life of 
thi s  Assembly and the life of the Government of Canada? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, the Hon . Mr. Butters . Mr. N i ckerson. 

The Quest i on Must Be Gi ven The Hi�t Pri ori !t_ 

MR. NICKE RSON : The answer to that ques tion would be that i f  the Territori es 
came to a large consensus , i f  thi s Leg i slature took it up as their personal 
crusade so to speak , thi s is somethi ng they gave the hi ghest order of pri ori ty 
to, if there were no major objections from other ethni c  organizati ons for 
i nstance, i f  there was a very high level of agreement in the Territories as 
to the proposal and as to the pri ori ty they would g ive to having the federal 
authori t i es bring i t  i nto being, I think i t  would be possible to accomplish 
t h i s  w i th i n  the life of the present terr i torial Legi slature and the present 
parl i ament of Canada. But it would mean I think that you would only have a few 
months left in which to come to these dec i sions and which to generate that 
consensus. 
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There are very funny thi ngs that can happen in legislatures and in parliament. 
I might not be entirely correct in my h i story, but as I understand it the 
proposal to put forward -- not a proposal - - the bill in the 196O ' s  that was 
put before parli ament to divide the Territories at that time was done by a 
Conservative government. There was considerable opposition at that time to this 
suggestion by the then Liberal oppositi on .  The matter died on the order paper 
without having come to a vote. Now, the results of the ensuing election resulted 
in a change of government and so now we have the Liberal party in power with 
a Conservati�e opposition. So, the Liberal government introduced virtually 
the same bill as I understand it and at that time the Conservati�e opposition 
gave as much opposition to the proposal as the Liberals had previously, so very, 
very funny things can happen and parliament is not a reliable organization in 
that respect. 

So, I think that if we could not address ourselves specifically to the question 
of division, but constitutional changes that you might wish to make in general, 
I think it is imperative that you decide what these are within the very near 
future and start working on them in Ottawa if you want changes made wi thin 
the lifetime of this Legislature and the present parliament of  Canada. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Before I call the 
next speaker let us take a 15 minute break for coffee. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk }:  The Chair recognizes a quorum. Will we continue 
with further questioning? Also I would like to advise you that the hon. Member 
Dave Nickerson must be in Winnipeg tomorrow and wants to leave tonight. I 
wonder if we could speed it up a little bit so we can be finished with him. 
The next speaker is Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Nickerson, my question or 
comments will overlap sl ightly with what Mr. Braden said although they are not 
entirely along the same lines. I have some concerns about what parliament 
raight do when and if they divide the Northwest Territories by amending or 
repealing the Northwest Territories Act. I worry about the possibi l ity of 
the creation of two new territories with less legislative power than we have 
in this House now. I also think this might give the federal government the 
chance to take the Arcti c  islands and make them into a oreserve of some sort 
entirely under the federal government ' s  jurisdiction. i also doubt that they 
would ever let the non-renewable resources of the Northwest Territories be 
owned by the government or governments North of 60 and therefore prevent us 
from ever gaining financial independence from Ottawa. Also some southerners 
in the past have even considered extending provincial boundaries north. Bearing 
these concerns in mind when you respond, what do you think the average MP  in 
Ottawa, regardless of party l ines, thinks about the North and its future, 
especiall y  taking into consideration what Mr. Appaqaq said yesterday that the 
average southerner does not even know where the tlorthwest Territories are ; 
in this case geographically or politically. The main area I would like to 
address is do any of the MP's or will they ever let us become equals or will 
we forever have the present semicolonial status we have now? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  Thank you, Mr. McLaughlin. That sounds more like 
a written question. Mr. Dave Nickerson. 

Reduction In Legislative Competence Not Anticipated 

MR. N I CKERSON: As regards the legislative competence of territories created 
by the division of the present Northwest Territories, I do not think that there 
would be a reduction in areas of legislative competence. The areas that have 
been given to the present Northwest Territories were given at a time when there 
was very little in the way of se l f-government at all in the Territories. The 
federal authority is under, I think it is the infamous section 13 (b), but I 
am not sure offhand if the Northwest Territories Act retains the right to 
enact federal legislation which would supersede in any area any territorial 
legislation. For instance, if they did not like your Marriage Ordinance they 
could pass an act of parliament regulating the solemnization of marriages in 
the Northwest Territories which would take precedence. Of course, in a province 
that cannot happen by virtue of the Canadian constitution, solemnization of 
marriages comes under strictly provincial jurisdiction and there is nothing 
the federal government can do about it. I would not anticipate them cutting 
down on your legislative authorities. 

They might in the eastern territory, as an interim measure, want to reduce the 
administrative authority of that new territory. I coul d see that coming about 
and there is ample precedent in the past for that occurring. I referred to 
the question of natural resources before and certainly the present incumbent 
Government of Canada, in my opinion, is doing everything possible to retain 
unto itself for the foreseeable future the ownership and administration and 
revenues to be derived from natural resources in the Northwest Territories. 
The federal governments of Canada, as do all governments, change from time to 
time so even if that is the unalterable position of the present government, 
that might change in the future. Even if the government were to change, I 
t � ink we can present a good argument at least as far as revenue sharing goes 
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and then we might be able to persuade them to change their mind on that issue 
because it does not affect the federal ownership or the federal admin istration. 
Now, havin g  said that, I must say that it would be my wish that at some point 
in time the administration and eventually the control or ownership of resources 
would reside in a province or provinces to be established in the Northwest 
Territories. 

No Present  Danger Of Provinces Extending Boundaries 

At  the present point in time and anything can be resurrected, but at the present 
poin t in time I do not think there is a danger of the provinces that abut the 
Territories making a real push to establish or to extend the ir  boundaries 
northward. Occasionally from time to time you hear this in certa i n  municipal i ties 
which shall be nameless in the southern part of the Mackenzie district -- and I 
am sorry I have to use that term "Mackenzie" again, but that is the one that 
exists on the map right now -- have been known to use this as a threat to get 
what they want, but in all seriousness I do not really consider it to be a 
possibility at the presen t  t ime. 

Your comments with respect to the High Arctic islands do give me some cause for 
concern. I had not really thought about that too much in the past, but I know 
that there are certain arguments that it might be possi ble for the federal 
government to use. For instance, if you look at the land use and occupancy 
maps published by the Inuit Tapirisat of Canada you will see according to their 
own information that historically the High Arctic isl ands have been vi rtually 
unpopulated. They were not an area of great use by the Inuit people in times 
past. That could be an argumen t  used against you by the federal authorities. 
I am not aware of any seri ous arguments that have been put forward by the 
federal governmen t  for taking those areas out of the Territories as they now 
exist or they might exist i n  the future, but it is somethi n g  that we should 
undoubtedly be wary of. I hope that you have not sown the seeds of that idea 
on fert ile Ot tawa soi l  because maybe sometimes we should be very careful what 
we say lest somebody take you up on those i deas. The least said the better 
about that. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Pudluk } :  Thank you, Mr. N ickerson. The next speaker is 
Mr. Patterson. 

ITC Proposal Ru les Out Ethnic Government 

MR. PATTERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Nickerson, I cannot really 
understand the paranoia of the Member from Yellowknife South about giant nat i ve 
reservations and lands reserved for natives. I am a little bit surprised to see 
you givin g credence to those hysteri cal concerns in your answer. I believe that 
land claims set t l ements will provide a great economic st imulus to all 
northerners . . .  

- - -Applause 

. . .  and greatly benefit territorial or provincial governments and certainly 
should not be seen as a threat. The Inuit Developmen t  Corporation already, 
for example, has assigned an employment con tract for the Pol aris mine which 
will guaran tee northern employment, revenues for the terri torial government 
and economic stimulus to communities in the Baffin and Cen tral Arctic in a 
way that so far our Economic Developmen t  department and our territorial 
administration have not been ab l e  to succeed at. W i th reference particu l ar l y  
to the ITC proposal which we heard in c l ear terms yesterday, i t  clearly rules 
out ethnic governmen t and proposes a territorial and provi nc i al model along  
exi stin g lines. Are you saying with reference to that proposal that in  spite 
of assurances from the very native organization which speaks for the Inuit at 
least, you believe the federal government would seriously consider, or the 
bureaucrats would serious l y  consider special status and ethnic government, at 
least as far as the Inuit proposal i s  concerned? 
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TliE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Patterson. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: If I might respond to the second part of the question first, I 
would tend to agree with the honourable gentlem�n that if land claims are 
handled properly, if they are settled in a responsible manner, they will bri ng 
rise to economic benefits to everybody in the Northwest Territories. I certainly 
see that as the most likely thing to happen and certainly a very desirable thing 
to happen so we have no quarrel on that particular point. Now I do not think 
that the hon. Member for Frobisher Bay did the hon. Member for Yell owknife 
South too much j us ti ce in describing her comm en ts as "hysterical". I think that 
t he honourable lady brought up somA good points and points that we have to be 
wary of. 

Dangers Of Separate Land Claims Settlements 

Mow with respect to the ITC proposals and Nunavut proposal I do not really see 
the threat there of anything happening along the lines that the honourable lady 
suggested. But if the Government of Canada di d not go along with the Nunavut 
proposal and look upon l and given under a land claims settlement as being private 
land within an area of political jurisdiction open to all people, but rather 
if they -- I do not think they will but it is a possibility and a possibility 
we nave to be wary of -- if they made a separate settlement with the Keewatin 
Inuit Association, another separate settlement with the Baffin Inuit Association, 
another separate settlement -- I am sorry, I cannot pronounce the word , but t he 
people representing the Inuit interests in the Central Arctic area, yet another 
one with the I nuvialuit in the Delta area and if for some reason each of these 
small areas became a separate pol itical jurisdiction unto itself it would be 
very difficult for such small areas to have the jurisdiction that you now 
enjoy within this Legislature and within the Government of the Northwest 
Territories. If that was to be the nature of land claims settlements, then I 
think the dangers the hon. Member for Yellowknife points out might very well 
occur, but as you so readily yourself pointed out that is not contained within 
the ITC proposal .  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Mr. MacQuarrie. 

M R. MacQUA RRIE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a couple of comments rather 
than a question, if I may. First of all, as a teacher of long standing I have 
marked many, many themes in my day and passed judgment on style , and I suppose 
it is only just retribution that there should be a judgment made on mine. 
I will not inquire any further of Mr. Nickerson what it is. But at any rate , 
with respect, Mr. Nickerson , it seemed to me from the comments you made on a 
couple of the recommendations that as a very busy man you may have given short 
shrift to the body of the report that surrounds t he recommendations. If I am 
wrong about that, I extend my sincere apologies, but I would take the occasion 
to express the hope to anyone who is goi ng to be dealing with these 
recommendations, that they do not take that approach because it is my firm 
opinion that the body in many ways is as important as the recommendations. 

Paper Contains Significant Philos� 

i do not th ink that it can be dismissed in a cavalier way as philosophy in 
quotation marks because there is philosophy. There is philosophy and I know that 
very often when that word is used it i s  to imply something that is esoteric and 
far removed from the practicalities of evervday human l ife .  But on the other 
hand, philosophy can mean perceptions and expressions of value that shape the 
way thi ngs will occur. I believe that there is philosophy in that paper , but 
it is of that second kind and not the first at all. I would suggest that if this 
phi losophy had been applied earlier -- I know t hat you do say that two out of 
the  first three recommendati ons are motherhood. I can only say that if the 
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philosophy that is contained in them had been adopted at an earlier stage we 
might not find ourselves in the kind of difficulty that we find ourselves 
in at this time. I hope that they may Be seen as motherhood by Members of 
this Assembly and pass eas i l y  in the days to come, but at any rate I believe 
they are s i gn i f i cant. 

I would say the one other comment I want to make is that you felt that 
recommendation n i ne was out of tune with the other recommendations. It is the 
one that calls for people who wis n to remain in association with one another 
to sit down and try to agree on some means for future political development. 
The reason we had dealt with divis ion first was s imply because what is 
included in recommendation n i ne was not implemented by an earlier Assembly. 

Momentum For Divis ion Cannot Be Ignored 

What has happened is that a momentum has built up for divis ion which the committee, 
in the body of the report, states that it is probably too late to ignore. Mr. 
Patterson has expres sed that, and I would have to agree that it is too late to 
try and include the Eastern Arctic proposal as a part of that kind of process ,  
that there is a momentum that i s  so  strong that that part of it has to be dealt 
with at this time. Then in recommendation n ine we are saying that everyone else 
who would like to remain in association with one another ought probably to 
follow that pattern. Incidentally, in saying it ought to have been done by an 
earlier Assembly is not intended by me in any sense to be a put down because 
I can humbly say that four or five years ago I could not have said some of the 
things that I have said in that report because I did not u nderstand them yet. 
We live and learn. 

I just have one brief question to you. I get the impress ion that if we are able 
in this Assembly, and the people of the North as a whole, to come to an agreement 
as to a procedure for political development and constitutional development, and 
you were satisfied that it was a democratic proces s, that you would work very 
hard for us  in Ottawa to try and see that the things we want come to pass.  Am 
I right in that u nderstanding? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. MacQuarrie. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: I would like to thank the hon. Member from Yellowkn ife Centre 
for the very lucid explanation that he gave of as to why he did certain things 
I am s orry I will not say in his report because obviously it reflected the views 
of all the Members of the committee. The hon. Member for Yel lowkn ife Centre 
has a way of being able to make these explanations and make them in a way that 
I and I am s ure other Members here assembled think about and g ive proper 
cons ideration to. 

Member ' s  Pos ition On Decisions Of Legislature 

Now, what was the second question? Oh, what would be my pos ition, what would do 
in Ottawa with respect to a pos ition that had been taken by the Legis l ature? 
I earlier told the Members what I would do with respect to a decis ion made by a 
s ubstantial majority of this Legislature on one part icular matter, that being 
the matter of division. Now, in the general case your recommendations might be on 
any s ubject under the s un, everything from municipal sewage works to marine 
transportation , but as far as poss ible, were it not to be against my conscience, 
and were it not to be - - now there is not very much likelihood of you taking one 
particular pos ition which would not be s upported by a vast majority of the people 
who I represent, I do not think that is likely to occur, but if for some reason, 
say by a narrow majority the Legislature passed a resolution that I did not think 
had a great deal of support or majority s upport amongst my constituents, I 
m ight feel reluctant to act wholeheartedly in those particular circumstances. 
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However, I can assure you that while, of course, I do not take orders from the 
Legislature I am always very sympathetic to the views that they have and I know 
that when a measure is adopted by the Legislature, by a reasonable majority, 
that that has been fully debated and in large term reflects the wishes of the 
people of the Northwest Territories. So, as far as is possible I would try to 
carry those concerns and act upon them in Ottawa. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. The hon. Member from the 
Western Arctic, Nellie Cournoyea. 

Control Of Insignificant Matters 

MS. COURNOYEA: I have been listening to you this afternoon and as well I have 
listened to you previously on statements you have made in terms of your opinion 
as to what the land claims should be and the movement toward more self-government 
at a regional level and what land ownership really means. It seems that 
sometimes when you discuss the desire for people to have farmland you have a 
real strong approach to that. Yet when you take the same argumen t  to the Inuit 
and Inuvialuit, the question of how we approach this in a reasonable manner, 
when all the concerns are brought forward, no matter how minute they are -- and 
I get confused sometimes about that because it seems to me that you basically 
agree that something should happen but the quantities and the quality of what 
should happen should never be anything that really matters - - I have never 
heard you say anything that can be significantly turned over to anyone in terms 
of control and in a manner that people will get something where they can have 
control of their lives. I have always found that confusing in listening to you 
in the past and today as well. 

As well, in terms of the importance of Inuit and I nuvialuit, the fact is that 
Canada has used these groups of people to claim sovereig nty over the Arctic. 
They have not used the Scotsmen or the Norwegians or whoever may be roaming into 
the Arctic islands, but in fact, the importance of these people, in claiming 
sovereignty over that area, whether they have been there once or have sat there 
in groups of more than one or two. So, it seems to me that there is still a 
sort of token feeling that you have that, "Gee, let us let these g uys go because 
we could move ahead. Let us say sure, you are not very sophisticated but go 
ahead because we want to move ahead in the Western Arctic. " 

Financial Importance Of Inuit 

I think if you really look at it the In uit and Inuvialuit are really important 
to this area, because if you take the payment in terms of the status people, 
the payment per person is much better than others, the return on the dollar ; 
like if you have 16 Inuit in health care the government will turn over a little 
bit more money than they would for an "other". So, I think in terms of the 
financial arrangement I do not think there is a problem in making a division 
but there seems to be a whole lot of concern raised on why we would do that. 
Then we talk about where we are going to get the money. I wonder if it is 
your view that Yellowknife wants to hold on to the money and ask these people 
to get money to run the government from somewhere else. 

I wonder if the holding on of the Inuit is that they do bring a certain -- I feel 
this is true and I think you will agree with me - - a certain sty l e  and a certain, 
I guess class, to the Northwest Territories. It would be very difficult for 
Yell owknife not to have these people to represent any longer and possibly that 
would take something away from the style and manner that Yellowknife government 
has operated in and they would have to develop another approach. I am wondering 
if you could place your opinion on that and really dig down deep into your soul 
and see if maybe one of the problems is that you do not really want to let 
people go because they have brought a style and custom of making decisions and 
bringing recognition to Yell owknife. It would be very difficult if you lose 
these people because you would no longer be able to go to the federal government 



- 7 42  -

and say, "We are repres ent i ng these people and we need th i s  and we need that, " 
because they would then be do ing that for themselves. I s  that fear, i s  that 
real l y  the fear, lo s i ng thi s group of people rather than, " Wel l, go ahead and go, 
but I will rai se all these concerns"? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Thank you, the hon. Member from the Wes tern Arcti c. 
Mr. N i ckerson. 

Legal Controls Of Small H oldi ngs Of Farmland 

MR. NICKER SON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The hon. Member for the Western Arc t i c, 
my namesake, bri ng s  out s ome i nteres t i ng po i n ts.  The first one deal s with land, 
land t i tle, land ownership and the di fferences between, let us say, the 
ownersh i p  o f  a sect i on of farmland i n  the Hay R i ver Valley and the type of 
ownersh ip  that m i ght b e  i nvolved specifi cally under the COP E  proposal. Now, if  
we talk about Farmer Brown in  Hay Ri ver w i th h i s  secti on o f  land or  half sect i on 
or ten acres or whatever i t  i s  the present federal authority w ill allow h im  to 
have, he owns that land, he holds title to it, but that land i s  subject to all 
the laws of general appli cat i on made by the legislat i ve authori t i es i n  that 
area. He is subject to federal laws, he i s  s ubject t o  laws pas sed by the 
Leg i slat i ve A s sembly, and if i t  i s  with i n  a mun i c i pal i ty the munici pal 
authorit i es have control over that land. They do not have control, and that is 
a bad cho i ce of words, but they can certai nly zone i t  and very often 
municipal i ti es w i ll zone land agri cultural ,  etc., etc. , that occurs w i thin the i r  
boundaries. 

So, that is a well es tabl i shed sys tem of land title, everyone knows what they 
are gett i ng themsel ves i nto. The mun ic i pality, i f  the l and i s  i n  a municipality 
knows that i t  w i ll have tax i ng authori ty over that land, that i t  w ill be abl e 
to impose zon i ng regulations, that if i t  becomes neces sary that the territor i al 
or local authority could use the powers o f  expropriat i on that they have, wherea s 
in the s tyle of ownersh i p  of land contemplated under the COP E agreement thes e 
que s t i ons have not been settled. With respect to  the one issue o f  ri ghts o f  
expropri at i on i n  the CO PE agreement, apparently municipal and territor i al 
authorit i es are not  to  have the ri ght of expropr i at ion, that is to res i de s olely 
w i th the federal government. So, thi s i s  o f  great concern to  muni cipal i t i e s  
and to  yourselves a s  terri torial leg i slators. 

Transfer Of Very Large Blocks Of Land 

There i s  the que st i on o f  the transfer to pri vate owners h i p  o f  very, very large 
blocks of land. The farmer might have a sect i on, he m i ght have two secti ons or 
f i ve s ect ions, but they will be cont i guous blocks o f  thousands pro bably or at 
least  hundreds and po s s i bly thousands of s quare m i les contemplated i n  the CO PE 
agreement ; land that is not used for any speci fic purpo se for the t i me being . 
At s ome po i nt i n  t i me s omebody mi ght want to  go  and use a p i ece o f  that land 
for some purpose  but w i ll they be allowed to  receive s ome form o f  t itle to i t  
or w ill one enti ty control these huge blocks o f  land and not allow them to be 
used for a specif i c  purpo se? 
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Acce s s  over these lands. The farmer with a section of land, or other 
authorities will have adjoining strips for public purposes such as public roads 
and so the public can travel from one part of the area to the other. Will this 
be pos sible under the type of land ownership envisaged under the COPE agreement? 
What about the taxin g authority, a view you yourselves here assembled, will you 
be able to impose taxes on that land, taxes that are needed to build  schools ,  
t o  run the hospitals, t o  fill the potho l es in the roads?  

So, there are a lot of unanswered questions when it comes to the type of 
ownership envisaged under land claim settlement s .  That is  why it is a relatively 
easy thing to say, "Yes, we should have farms established in the southern 
Mackenzie under known rules and known precedents, known ways of operating ." 
It is easier to do that than , " Okay, we will accept everything in the COPE 
agreement in principle because there there are lots of presently unanswered 
question s and it is an entirely different system of land ownership that is 
en visaged under that agreement. " 

A s s umption That Public Servants Against Division 

Now, it is unfair to ask me really, because I have never been a Yellowknife 
public s ervant, what it i s  that is holding them back and that is maybe not my 
opinion, but the opinion expres sed by the MLA for the Western Arctic. Why 
Yellowknife public servants might be reluctant to support the idea of division 
I know for a fact that the employees in the public service of the Northwest 
Territories are probably as divided on the is sue of division as anybody else. 
I think it is unfair to say that they form a monolithic bloc in opposition 
because I know for a fact that that is not true. I think you do the public 
servants  in your employ somewhat of a dis service by assuming that they are 
against any progres sive constitutional development in the Northwest Territories .  
I do not think that that is  true. 

---Applause 

One of the reason s that I am sure and it  is  a reason of the heart that certain 
people in your s ervice in Yellowkn i fe have, for not wanting to go ahead with 
division may be -- some of them explained this to me themselves,  that they 
have spent a lot of time, a lot of service has been done in the Eastern Arctic. 
They have grown to love this part of the country and although they are now 
stationed in Yellowknife and they have had to go there to take advantage of 
tran sfers , they still have it in their heart that thi s is where they would like 
to be and they continuously think of how the things that they do in Yel lowknife 
are affecting this part of the country. So maybe everybody would not agree 
that that is a good and proper reason, that it may not be a logical reason, but 
it is certainly a heartfelt reason that a number of people have. 

Any institut ion, any organization has as one of it s principal objectives, 
whether it is  written down or not, to protect it se lf  and very s eldom you get 
anybody recommending that they should have les s authority or their authority 
shou l d  be reduced or they should be diminished in influence. So I am sure that 
that is a natur�l human reaction to some of the proposal s that have been made, 
but on the whole I would sug gest that you probabl y  are wron g in as suming that 
everybody who lives in Yellowknife is against all of these proposals because 
Yellowknife people are pretty good people. I have al ways found that to be. 

--- Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. The hon. Member from 
Yellowknife South, Mrs. Sorensen. 
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MRS. SORENSEN : Mr. Nickerson, you mentioned in response to a question put to 
you by the hon. Member from Frobi sher Bay that you felt land claims should be 
s ettled in a respons i ble manner . I wou l d  l i ke for you to describe to me what 
you mean by respons i ble manner. 

MR. CURLEY :  Negotiate. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman, a po i nt of privilege, i f  I may, I do not 
want to cut off Mr. N i ckerson, but it is my understand i ng that the MP from 
Nunats i aq, Mr. Itti nuar has to leave thi s  even i ng. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Pudluk) : Just a moment. He has said he can stay another 
night and we can talk to him tomorrow. Thank you.  Go ahead, Mrs. Sorensen. 
On a point of privilege? 

R i ght Of Member To Adv i se  On Aborigi nal R i ghts 

MR. CURLEY: On a point of pri vilege, Mr. Chairman. Our Member for the Western 
Arctic is not the m i n i s ter respons ible for negotiat i on. I do not believe we 
should be dealing with the s u bject of abori g inal rights because he has no 
author i ty to make any pol i cy statement and I thi nk the Members from the Western 
Arctic part of the area should know that thi s hon. Member i s  only i n  oppos i tion. 
I would not want him to include those people over there i n  deali ng with the 
abor i g i nal rights questi on. He has no bus i ness i n  advis i ng thi s  As sembly on 
that quest ion and I question hi s r i ght to answer any questions related to 
abori g i nal ri ghts. 

- - -Applause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Curley. I agree with you. 

MRS. SORENSEN: Mr. Chai rman, I thi nk it i s  cruc ial that we know what our MP 
thi nks and feels about land claims. I thi nk that we have said time and time 
again that land claims and constitutional development, while not necessarily 
one and the same thing, are very, very closel y related and thi s  man could have 
tremendous influence even though he i s  in the opposition down in Ottawa, 
with respect to land claims. He has already made some very i nteresti ng comments 
about the COPE s ituat i on and I would like for him to define what he means 
by responsible manner. It i s  a simple question. 

MR. CURLEY: On a point of privi l ege, Mr. Chai rman. We are deal i ng w i th the 
political iss ue. We are deali ng w ith the div i s i on questi on. We are not deal i ng 
with aborig i nal rights and on that bas i s  I would s uggest you rule her out of 
order with respect to the land claims questi on. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): My goodness '. 

MR. SIBBESTON: It is getting worse. Mr. Chai rman, I have a motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  Just a moment please. We are discussing the unity 
committee report and on page six the unity committee recommends i n  number two -­
Dave N i ckerson, please proceed. 

M R. NICKERSON: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Are you requesting that I answer that 
questi on or are you requesting that I do not? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Pudluk): For that questi on, please answer Mrs. Sorensen ' s  
questi on. You have the floor to answer that questi on. Order. I accept that 
question. 

M R. CURL E Y :  It i s  out of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudl uk): Go ahead, Mr. Nickerson. 
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Element s Of Responsible Land Claims Settlement 

MR. NICKE RSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much. It is a very difficult 
question to answer and probably the hon. Member for Keewatin is correct in that 
to give an answer to that question would be very time consuming if you were to do 
it in the proper manner . Actually I would prefer not to get into it because I 
do not know whether I will be able to stop myse lf  before 6: 00 o ' clock, but in a 
very short and brief response to that question I should say that land c l aims have 
to be resol ved primarily by negotiation. They have to take into consideration 
the wishes and aspirations of the claimants .  They have to take into ac count 
the existing authorities of this Legislature. They have to be in the public 
interest of the locality in which they oc cur, in the public interest of the 
Territories and indeed in the public interest of Canada. I would hope that 
under any proposed s ettlements there would be an economic bas e  transferred to 
the claimant groups and I think that that woul d be, as one of the hon. Members 
pointed out , of advantage to the whole of the Territories and to all the people 
who live in the Territories.  Those  are some of the elements of a responsible 
land claims settlement, but in the interests of time and because this question 
does not impinge directly on what we have before us today I do not think at 
this point in time I would like to continue with what could be a very contentious 
is sue. 

- - -Applaus e  

THE. CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Mr. Mc Callum, do you 
wish to speak? 

HON. ARNOLD Mc CALLUM: Thank you, Mr. Curley. Mr. Chairman, I did not have a 
question. I raised the point of order that got this whole thing going. I 
do not want to start any more. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank God '. 

- - -Laughter 

hon. Mr. Patterson. 

View Of Standing Committee On Indian And Northern Affairs 

MR. PATTE RSON: I do not have a point of order, Mr. Chairman. I would simply like 
to ask Mr. Nickerson something he left out in his interesting analysis of the 
current political cl imate in Ottawa. Now you and our MP, Mr. Ittinuar are on 
the standing committee on northern and I ndian affairs and you recently heard a 
delegation from Inuit Tapirisat of Canada expres sing your views on, among 
ot her is sues, division of the Northwest Territories, I believe. Bill C-8O(3) 
which would have created the territory of Mackenzie back in the 196O ' s  died 
after first reading, while it was buried, it was I think a precursor to the 
present standing committee on Indian and northern affairs, it was called the 
standing committee on mines, forests  and waters. What I would like to know is, 
since our unity report proposes to present our consensus to the standing 
committee of which you are a member and I expect that that consensus may well 
include support in principle for division, can you give us a reading based on 
your knowledge of the present committee and perhaps i t s  reaction to the ITC 
delegation? What sort of response the motion of division might receive in the 
standing committee on Indian and northern affairs? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Pudlu k) : Thank you, hon. Member for Frobisher Bay. 
Mr. Nickerson. 
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MR. NICKERSON: The standing committee l istened carefully to the presentation 
made to it by ITC. That committee has not yet come to any decision or conclusion 
or made any recommendation regarding the d i v i sion in the Northwest Territories , 
I think that the committee collectively would feel that it wou l d  have to give 
some other bodies, in particular yours elves, as Members of the Legislative 
Assembly of the Northwest  Terr i tories.  So far the report of t he special 
committee has not been acted upon by the Leg i sla ture itself. The Leg i slature 
has not made up its mind so if I could speak for the committee as  a whole and 
maybe I am a little bit out of line in try i ng to do that, but I would suspect 
that they would be most i ntere sted to hear from the territorial Leg i slature and 
would not be prepared to make a decisi on or a recommendation, a recommendation 
to the Minister or a recommendation to the  House of Commons on this matter until 
they had thoroughly studied the views of all interested parties. 

Invitation For Legislature To Make Presentation 

So, i t  is a question that they are very interested in, and whic h I would like 
more i nforma tion on before they could make a recommendation. If this Legislature 
comes to a decision and wishes to appear before the s tanding committee, make a 
pres entation to that body, both I, and I a m  sure I can speak for the Member of 
Parliament for the Eastern A rctic, the Nunatsiaq riding, would do our best to 
make sure that you would have that opportunity to appear before the commi ttee. 
Knowing the chairman of that committee I am sure I could speak on his behalf 
that he would have no major objection to that bei ng done. There might be some 
difficu l ty with scheduling but I am s u re we would be ple a s ed to see you th ere. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk):  Thank you, Mr. N i ckerson. Mr. Stewart. 

Motion To Extend Hours Of Sitt i ng 

HON. DON STEWART: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have had a chance to speak to 
Mr. Ittinuar and although he is prepared to stay overnight he would prefer to 
go this evening and on that basis I would at this time like to move that we 
extend the hours of sitting until 7: 00  o'clock and/or when Mr. Ittinuar ' s  
presentation has been completed to continue the debate on the unity report. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk ) :  There is a motion on t he fl oor. To the motion. 
Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTE RS: Mr. Chairman, I think the  signal s have been crossed up. 
I notice the MP for Nunatsiaq is s uggesting by motion of h i s  hands that 
pos sibly the communication delivered by the Speaker is not qu ite correct and 
he would be available to us tomorrow. I approached him about half an hour 
ago suggesting I wou l d  make a motion to extend the session and he told me at  
that time he would be available to the committee tomorrow. 

Motion To Extend Hours Of Sitti ng, Withdrawn 

HON. DON STEWART: I wou ld  not l ike to suggest that Mr. Ittinuar does not k now 
if he is comi ng or going but that i s  the informati on he gave me. If he is 
staying, fine, then I will drop my moti on. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Thank you. Those are the last of the people I have 
on my list right now. Mr. Patterson. 

MR. PATTERSON: Mr. Chairman, since we seem to be drawing  to a cl ose I would 
like to simply say that I am -- if I may make a comment -- I am very delighted 
w i th the openmindednes s  with which Mr.  Nickerson has approached this question. 
I am particularly delighted that he was willing to come here dur ing a very busy 
period in the House  of Common s and I think the visit ha s been most worth  whi le  
and enlightening for all o f  us.  Thank you. 

---Applause 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Pudluk): I would like to thank Mr. Dave Nickerson and that 
is all I have to say. Thank you very much. 

MR. NICKERSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank you very much. 

---A p plause 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): 
to invite in Mr. Ittinuar. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. 

Now I will ask this House if this House would like 
Do I hear agreement? 

HON. TOM B UTTERS: Mr. Chairman, I would suggest, and I do not know what 
Mr. Ittinuar may feel, but he may wish to have a fresh start tomorrow as 
he will be staying over, that he make his presentation in  one complete unit, 
his presentation and the questioning associated with his presentation all at 
one time. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Pudluk): Is it the wish of the House I report progress? 

-- -Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER : The House wi 1 1  come to order. Mr. Pudl uk. 

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF TA BLED DOCUMENT 1 6-80(2): REPORT OF THE 
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON UNITY 

MR . PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker , your committee has been considering the Report of the 
Special Committee on Unity and we wish to report progress. 

MR. SPEAKER: Now, we have for the debate on the unity committee report for 
tomorrow the Dene report, the Metis Association report, we have Mr. Bal lantyne 
and we still have Mr. lttinuar to be heard. Now, the options open to us are to 
keep our regular time, that is starting at l : 00 o'clock to 6: 00 and then extend 
sitting hours to complete the witnesses. I certainly do not think the paper 
can be concluded by any stretch of the imagination, but complete hearing the 
witnesses although we are under a time constraint. We have a caucus meeting 
schedul ed for 9: 30 tomorrow morning which can be cance l led I presume but I 
wonder what the feeling is . If we move along we could get through with it 
under our regul ar sitting hours but if we get bogged down -- are you prepared 
to take a chance on regular sitting hours and extension tomorrow night? 

SOME HON. MEMBERS: Agreed. Tomorrow morning. 

M R. SPEAKER : Mr. Braden. 

HON. GEORGE B RA DEN: Mr. Speaker , I have found in my limited experience that 
if we try to sit in the morn ing, afternoon and even ing the debate tends to 
become perhaps unproductive, if I can use that term. With all respect to 
Members I would suggest that if the Executive is willing, we sit tomorrow 
morning , cancel the caucus meeting and sit tomorrow morning and tomorrow 
afternoon . 

M R .  SPEAKER :  Thank you. Mr. Si bbeston. 

M R.  SIB BESTON: Mr. Chairman, my view on the matter is that we ought to simply 
meet tomorrow afternoon. Mr. Speaker, I am of the view that we should simply 
begin tomorrow at 1 : 00 because I am aware that the Dene Nation intends to 
make a presentation and intends to make it in part in their Dene language 
and I think that is important to our part of the North because they do not 
have the benefit of understanding a l ot of what is going on. There is a bit 
of opportun ity for the people in our part to hear their own reps and so I think 
we should simply start at 1 : 00. 
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MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. Are there any other opinions? Mr. MacQuarrie. 

MR. MacQUARR IE: However, while there is importance in what Mr. Sibbeston said, 
we have Mr. Ittinuar first and then we would presu mably have Mr. Ballantyne 
and the Northwest Territories Association of Municipalities, so we could 
profitably fill the morning and I think I would prefer to. 

SOME HON. MEMBERS : Agreed. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Speaker, just to make it clear to all the Members the order 
that was agreed to amongst the various delegations, the remaining order would 
be Mr. Ittinuar, then the Dene and Metis and then the municipalities association. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. 

MS. COURNOYEA: Have you not got any flexibility in it? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Sibbeston. 

MR. SIBBESTON: If Members would be prepared to have Mr. Ittinuar begin in the 
morning and they are not concerned about the radio broadcast then that perhaps 
might be fine but with the understanding that the Dene Nation ought to start 
at 1: 00 o ' clock. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: A wise move. 

MR. SPEAKER: I have asked the CBC to ascertain if they can give us any morning 
coverage. Mr. Clerk, are there any announcements? 

CLERK OF THE HOUSE (Mr. Remnant): There will be a caucus meeting in the 
Ukkivik students residence, 9: 30 tomorrow morning. The bus w ill be in front 
of t he hotel at 9: 1 5. 

MR. SIBBESTON: Mr. Speaker . . .  

MR. SPEAKER: Orders of the day. 

MR. SIBBESTON: A point of privi lege. Have you then decided we are not meeting 
in the morni ng? 

MR.  SPEAKER: will advise you what the hours are very shortly, Mr. Sibbeston. 
You will know them. Mr. Clerk, orders of the day. I have decided that we will 
commence sitting at 9: 30 tomorrow morning. The hours of sitting will be from 
9: 30 until 11: 30 and 2:00 p.m. until 6:00 o ' clock. So, I presume that negates 
the announcement that was on the announcement paper. There will be no meeting 
in caucus in the morning. Mr. Clerk, orders of the day. 

ITEM  NO. 12: ORDERS OF THE DAY 

CLERK OF  THE HOUSE ( M r .  Remnant) : Orders of the day, October 31, 1980, 
9: 30 o ' cl ock a . m. ,  at the Gordon Robertson Education Centre. 

l .  Prayer 

2 .  Oral Questions 

3 .  Questions and Returns 

4. Petitions 

5 .  Tabling of Documents 
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Reports of Standing and Special Committees 

Notices of Motion 

Motions 

Introduction of Bills for First Reading 

Second Reading of Bills 

Consideration in Committee of the Whole of Bil ls, Recommendations to the 
Legisl ative Assembly and Other Matters: Tabled Document 16-80(2); 
Motion 20-80 (2); Information Items 1-80(2), 2-80 (2), 4-80(2) , 5-80(2), 
6-80(2) , 18-80(2) ; Tabled Documen ts 6-80 (2), 12-80 (2) ; Bills 3-80 (2), 
13-80 (2) , 7-80 (2 ),  8-80 (2), 9-80 (2), 10-80 (2) , 12-80 (2) 

12. Orders of the Day 

MR. SPEAKER: This House stands adjourned until 9: 30 o ' cloc k a. m. ,  October 3 1, 
1980, at the Gordon Robertson Education Centre. 

- --ADJOURNMENT 
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